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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gave/) . .. The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance will
now come to order. People of West Maui, Lahaina, aloha.
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AUDIENCE: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: On behalf of the Council, I'd like to thank you for... taking the time
out to present your views and comments to the Budget Committee.
ITEM NO.9:

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2002 FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUl (c.c. Nos. 99-305, 00-140, 00-222, 01-25, 01-26, 01-47
and 01-70; and three MISC.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Tonight, we are here to listen to you ... not for you to listen to us.
So ... relax, be very comfortable, share your thoughts in any way you,
you ... wish. I'm gonna call you up by groupings. So when it's MEO's time, you
know, those of you that wanna speak on MEO, we'll call you up one at a time.
We'll take up Boys and Girls Club as a group. And come to the podium ... please
state your name for the record. It's important. We have ...our Staff here
keeping ... accurate account of what goes on this evening. So please state your
name for the record. You will basically have three minutes ... and then you will
hear the magic words from Tamara ..."three minutes" ... which means to please
start concluding your comments. And that way, everyone has a ... a fair
opportunity at sharing their thoughts with us this evening. At this time, I'd like to
introduce Jo Anne Johnson, and she will do the introductions on behalf of the
Committee.
NOTE:

Long pause.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... Hello, everybody. Sorry, I have a cold ... that's
why I didn't hug anybody tonight .. .(Iaughter) . .. I just wanted to introduce you
to all my fellow Council Members. Alan Arakawa-AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --Dain Kane.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Bob Carroll.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Pat Kawano.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Riki Hokama.
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AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mike Molina.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Charmaine Tavares.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and ... me, of course, you already know. Thank
you. And, I'm gonna-AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --I'm gonna have ... Riki, would you introduce Staff?
... Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, joining us this evening for your information, people, we have
Michele Yoshimura, she's the Budget Director for Mayor Apana.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: And our two support staff that makes the Committee work goes a lot
smoother is Tamara Koller and ... Camille Sakamoto.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: And also we have Arthur Suyama from the Budget Office from
Mayor Apana's ...
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we know that we are asking you to ... give up some of your
time this evening, so we'll get it going. And we know some of the seniors have
other important things to do.
AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
NOTE:

Pause.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, Members, we will start off with the Boys and Girls Club of
Hawaii. .. so, Colin, bring up your group and ... have them present their testimony
one at a time.
NOTE:

Very long pause while Mr. Hanlon approached the podium .

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. HANLON: ... I'd just like to do the ... same format as we did the other, the other
nights--we're gonna have the kids come up and speak first. And I just wanted to
correct Riki--that's the Boys and Girls Club of Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. HANLON: Okay, just. . .'cause-CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(inaudible) . ..
MISS STEVENS: Hi, my name is Rebekah Stevens.
NOTE:

Pause while the microphone was adjusted.

MISS R. STEVENS: ... Hi, my name is Rebekah Stevens. And I have been a member
for four years. I really enjoy coming to the center because they have a lot to offer
us. For example, a safe and fun place to be. If there was no center for the
children of the community to come to during breaks, after school, and on
weekends, we probably be out roaming the streets getting hurt... and getting into
trouble. In my opinion, the staff at the center are helping us make our, our future
a better place by ... giving us a place to come to .
. . . Urn ... and thank you guys for all help that you guys have given in the past.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NOTE:

Pause while Miss S. Stevens approached the podium.

MISS S. STEVENS: ... Hi, my name is Sarah, and I attend the Boys and Girls Club of
West Maui. First off, I wanna thank you all for coming tonight ... (laughter) . ..
and ... and taking the time to listen to what we have to say. I also want to thank
everyone who has supported us ...
. . . the Boys and Girls Club of West Maui in the past and who will continue to
support us in the future. I have been coming to the Boys and Girls Club for about
four years. I come to the Club because my mom thinks that it keeps me safe and
out of trouble--and it does. At the Club here, there's a whole lot of things to do.
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We just got a brand new foosball table and a pool table, along with other sports
equipment like baseball, football, et cetera ... (laughter). .. But some of our
other equipment, like the ping pong table is, like, falling apart .. .(Iaughter) . ..
Since the youth center changed into the Boys and Girls Club, a lot of the youths
have gotten more involved. We have the Youth Board and Torch Club. In about
a week or so, we're gonna vote for officers for the following positions: President;
Vice-President, which I'm running for; Secretary; Treasurer; and Sergeant at
Arms. I'm running for the Vice-President position because I think that with me in
this position, the youth ...the Club will grow and become a better and more
positive place for the youths of Lahaina. So I just wanna thank all you, again, for
all your support in the past, and hopefully in the future. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MASTER SCHWANZ: ... Hi, my name is Calvin Schwanz and ...
NOTE:

Pause while the microphone was adjusted.

MASTER SCHWANZ: ... Hi, my name's is, is Calvin Schwanz, and first of all I'd like to
thank all of you for all the help you've given us, but we still need more. So I
would like to thank you, in advance, for any future help you may provide us. I
enjoy coming to the Boys and Girls Club because it's the only place that we can
go to hang out and have fun ... drug- and violence-free.
I am currently
home-schooled, so the Boys and Girls Club is really the only inexpensive place I
can go. In fact, it's the only place I can go. I am currently running for President
of the Boys and Girls Club Youth Board. So, as President, I would be trying to
get more things that is, that us kids and teens like to do. So .. .thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MISS CAIRME: ... Um ... my name is Kira Cairme, and ... I'd just like to say that
the ... Boys and Girls Club has been a very fun place to stay, and they have
many activities for us to do. Like in Christmas, we made ornaments to sell
and ... stuff like that .. .(Iaughter) . .. Uh ... and if we have any activities--like
soccer or basketball practice or cheerleading--the youth center's right there. So
we don't have to do much ... so our families can ... save time. And ... thank you
for doing all you did--like donating money for our activities and stuff like that.
And ...
. . . we just, I. .. well .. .(Iaughter) . .. like to thank you for everything.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MISS CAIRME: .. .(inaudible) . ..
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause and cheers) . ..
NOTE:

Long pause while Ms. Way approached the podium.

MS. WAY: ... Good evening, everybody. My name is Alison Way. I am currently the
Director of the Boys and Girls Club--since January. Our membership is to, at the
total of 245 right now. And we service about 32 members a day. Currently we
are fully staffed at two full-timers and three part-timers. And since February
we've started mini-programs. One being Teen Night, where we've left the unit
open past regular hours for teens to come and join us for different activities.
We've had cookouts. We've opened the game room. We've rented movies.
We've gone on a field trip to go miniature golfing. And since March 1S t. we've
opened the center to a program called Power Hour, which is an incentive
program to help the youth receive tutoring to achieve ... higher academic levels.
Some of the regularly... programs that we have right now is a weekly drama
class. We have two art classes that are going every week; a weekly cooking
class; and a weekly chess instruction class. We've started a sports basics
program and offer... tournaments weekly for those different skill levels .
. . . Urn ... um ... this month we've implemented a family fun day--where we're
trying to get the parents involved with the kids at our unit. And this last weekend
we just had a barbecue, games, and awards for this youth .. .(inaudible) . .. One
of the program that we're starting is a Torch Club and a Youth Board--and all
these kids behind me here are involved--and that is to get the community service
going and where they can hold offices at our center. Uh ... in the future we are
planning to get the Social Hall here for future fundraising and for the kids to come
together for dances. And before the year's end, we plan on having a regular
instruction computer class, fishing programs, and another Boys and Girls Club
program called Smart Moves. So, thank you for all your help in the past and for
the future. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MR. HANLON: ... Good evening, my name is Colin Hanlon. I'm the Executive Director
with the Boys and Girls Club of Maui. And tonight I'm ... I'm in front of you
testifying for the support of the West Maui Club. And I'd like to, first. .. say that
we're extremely grateful that our local government here shares the vision ... to
support the kids and that they, the children of, of Maui deserve the best. Other
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counties aren't so ... um .. .lucky that their local government takes care of their
youth like you do here. Urn ...West Maui site merged with three other... County
Uh ... we
youth centers to become Boys and Girls Club in October.
took ... charge. And since that time, we've raised our membership from 95
members to 245 members.
Alison has done a great job in West
MauL .. bringing, actively trying to attract the older youth and bringing in all youth
to the program. And she's done it by doing Teen Nights and ...outings. Last
year, we came in for 132. We got 132 .. .for, from the County. And this year
we're only asking for $1,000 more. So we're coming in for 133 here in West
MauL And that is basically... we've restructured the budget of last, of this year,
that we're in right now...to better come in line with what we do at the other
sites ... because we don't need a whole bunch of full-time employees right now.
What we need is part-time employees when the kids are out of school, during
program time. So it's much more worthy to, to break up that money and hire
part-time staff. And that's what we intend to do with that additional money--would
be ... one extra staff... which would be a youth worker, a senior in high school to
come in and, and be a peer mentor as well. Urn ... I'd like to thank you for the, all
the support in the past. And, and what. ..whatever support we can get in the
future from the County we'll, we'll be very grateful for it. Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Colin.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, everyone .
. . . We have one more person wishing to speak on this area, and that's
Jim Johnson.
NOTE:

Very long pause while Mr. Johnson approached the podium.

MR. JOHNSON: ... Good evening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good evening.
MR. JOHNSON:
I think most, most of you know me as ... Senior Advisor to
Jo Anne Johnson ... and, and others know me as Mr. Jo Anne.

?: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. JOHNSON: But. .. but tonight I'm speaking as Jim Johnson, who is President of
the West-Side Advisory Board for Boys and Girls Club of MauL And I'm also a
Director of Boys and Girls Club of MauL So ...
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· .. you heard our kids ... tell you a little bit about what this Club has meant to
them. I can only say... they understated what it's meant to them. Like most
people, they have difficulty coming up in front of a microphone and ... you know,
letting it all hang out and tell you all the details of how wonderful that place is for
them. There was a time when ... what used to be the West Maui Youth
Center... was almost empty. People didn't wanna come to it. They were afraid
to be there because it attracted the wrong crowd of kids. Today you'll see a big
difference. I think the, not only in ... the attitude of the kids, but certainly in the
numbers of the kids--when you go to some 245 kids who are members right
now. We have our problems ... no question about it--like any youth center does
or any other organization does. Our physical plant needs a lot of work to it. And
we can certainly use some expansion because there's a very small layout for that
number of kids, and particularly as we hope to expand and get more, more kids
involved in it. So the physical layout itself leaves a great deal to be desired.
Getting down to more mundane things ... (inaudible) . .. taken in the boys and
girls restrooms .. .(inaudible) . .. the stalls, the booths or... the doors are falling
off and all sorts of problems there. We have water leakage from the sinks and so
forth. And all of that needs constant attention. We don't have the ... the skills in
our staff to take care of that type of maintenance.
· .. When it comes to ... other matters that. .. are of importance to the ... to the
kids ... 1think that Alison has been doing a, a fantastic job in trying to contact the
schools to let them more about our facility. She's been having difficulty getting
into a couple of the schools on Lahainaluna Road to talk to teachers and the
students about what we have to offer. But, she, she's plugging away at that, and
I'm sure she's gonna have great success and she won't give up on it.
· .. I don't want to ...dwell too much on problems at the youth center because
the, the youth center is ... Boys and Girls Club of Maui (West Side), is a very
positive thing. So ... rather than get into any of the other problems, I'll say that
we have an irrigation problem that we hope that the Parks people can take care
of that so-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. JOHNSON: One more minute and I'll ... 1'11 be out of your way. I like to--as long as
I'm up here, I'd like to switch the subject and get to one of my favorite problems
over in west side, and that's traffic. And I can only urge the Council Members to
give serious attention to the possibilities of putting in a mini-bypass to get
around ... the town of Lahaina--the extension of Shaw Street, up
to ... Lahainaluna Road, which will go right pass ... by and give access to what
will be the homeless resource center up that. ..just north, uh, just east of the
youth center... up to Lahainaluna Road, maybe across ... (inaudible) . .. and
then on down to meet the Honopilihane [sic] Highway at the cannery, right across
- 9-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 29, 2001 - Lahaina Civic Center Social Hall

the street, almost from, from the Longs there where the stoplight is. That will let
the kids get to school in the morning on the buses and with their parents without
having huge bottlenecks at the corner of Lahainaluna Road and Honoapiilani
Highway. One other thing, I have to mention this-MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. JOHNSON: I beg ... 15 seconds more. MEO ... does a wonderful job for the
seniors and people who need transportation. It does an even greater job, I think,
for the kids to come to our youth center. 'Cause it picks 'em up from school and
brings 'em down there in the afternoons and ...depending on what the
scheduling is for the kids, it'll get 'em home at night, too. We need all the help
you can, you can give to MEO to keep that bus service going. Thank you very
much.
AUDIENCE: .. . (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Jim. Is ... is there anyone else that has signed up that
would like to speak on the Boys and Girls Club?
. . . If not, we're gonna move to ...our favorite group, the seniors for MEO
programs.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: May? May Fujiwara, why don't you ... start off your... your group,
please?
MS. FUJIWARA: ... Should I call them all up so they can be lined up?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can call them up if you ... (inaudible due to interruption)-MS. FUJIWARA: Okay. Haruko Nakata ... Ed Mathias ...
. . . George ...Anita ... Florence ... Richard ... Arda ... (inaudible) . ..
NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... And you got Fred ... you got Fred Higuchi ...
?: Thank you.
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MS. FUJIWARA: ... Budget Chairperson Hokama and Memb
ers of the Council, good
evening and welcome to Lahaina. It's always good to see all
of you here. My
name is May Fujiwara. I'm President of the very active, lively,
busy, and very
involved Lahaina Honolua Senior Citizens Club, consisting of appro
ximately 250
members. Some of our members are here tonight, and I would
like for them to
stand and be recognized. Seniors?
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MS. FUJIWARA: See how... you can see how involved they are--t
hey do show up for
budget hearings. Thank you all for your past support of all progra
ms affecting
senior citizens. We commend you on your hard work and the
difficult task that
lies ahead of you in finalizing the County budget. We thank
you for allocating
funds for the new MEO buses. Believe me--seniors do utilize these
buses. This
week, our musicians, our dancers, and singers were fortunate to
be able to go to
Hale, both Hale Makuas to entertain there and to visit old friends.
And tonight, of
course, we're able to attend the budget hearing. And on Saturd
ay, many of us
will be going to the Hana Taro Festival. .. and all because of MEO
transportation.
Many of our seniors are no longer able to drive, and these buses
are their only
means of transportation to the grocery store to do their weekly shopp
ing and also
to, for their medical appointments. And we understand that we're
going to have
an increase of...another bus for transportation for our
weekly shopping
transportation. And that will really come in handy also. So we
ask you for your
continued support for MEO transportation. We know how impor
tant it is for
seniors to get out and socialize with their peers. A home of our
own in Lahaina,
a "Lahaina Senior Center" will help us do just that. A senior cente
r in Lahaina will
afford us the same opportunity that seniors on the ewa side
now enjoy at
Kaunoa. No, we're never too old to learn, and a lot of our senior
s want to learn
how to use a computer so they can keep up with their grandchildre
n. Socializing
and participating in educational and recreational programs keep
our minds sharp
and alert, and our bodies strong and fit. And the healthier we are,
we are in mind
and body, the less likely are we to use other social services. We
understand that
there is a slight pilikia with the proposed site of our center. We
hope that you will
diligently look for ways to overcome this so that our senior cente
r can be built
sooner than later--while many of our current members are still with
us .
. . . Please continue to support all the other programs, senior progra
ms, like the
nutrition program, Meals on Wheels, et cetera. I think there are
approximately
3,000 seniors on the west side who are eligible to participate
in these senior
programs. And I've noticed that there's been quite an increase
in the clientele at
the adult daycare. I think it's more than doubled ... recently. So
please continue
to support the adult daycare centers. Your support and
funding of youth
programs--like the Head Start program, Youth Bank, will be an
investment in the
future for these young people. Help them get a good start in life.
I think in the
long run, by helping these youngsters now, you'll be saving
a great deal of
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money. We ask you to fund the Microenterprise program. This program will help
those who want to help themselves by starting their own small businesses.
Traffic is a major problem ... not only in Lahaina. We hope that you'll find
solutions to alleviate some of these problems. The four-way stop on Lahainaluna
Signs on both sides of the
Road and Wainee Street is a great help.
pali--notifying drivers that the pali will be closed ... and approximately how
long--will be appreciated. Drivers become very frustrated having to sit in the cars
not knowing how long they would have to wait for the pali to open.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MS. FUJIWARA: Thank you. Especially if you're a senior citizen and there is no
bathroom nearby. Now if additional monies are available, we'd like for you to
increase funding in many of the programs that affect our seniors. And you know
the senior population is growing by leaps and bounds. Thank you for listening
and thank you for your past support. And we look forward to your continued
support of programs affecting our youth and our seniors. Please know that we all
appreciate your time and effort and the good work that you're doing for the
County of Maui. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: May... May? Hold on, May. Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Hello? Come ... 1have a question.
MS. FUJIWARA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On the site of the senior center... is that the only site
that was offered to you folks?
MS. FUJIWARA: That's the only one ... 1heard of. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Wouldn't you folks rather be closer to the recreation
center where your gateball field is and stuff?
MS. FUJIWARA: Well. .. wouldn't that take an ... another additional year or two to ... get
all those, the land acquired, et cetera? We're just looking at, you know,
something in the near future.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. FUJIWARA: We understand that land is available, and we understand there's a
very small strip that. .. you all don't have clear title to.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. And when the County doesn't have clear title,
we usually don't put any money into it-MS. FUJIWARA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --so it could be years on that site. I mean, that's-MS. FUJIWARA: Umm ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --one of the things.
MS. FUJIWARA: Okay. Do you all have another site in mind?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, maybe that's what we have to work on--is
another site that's clearer and cleaner.
MS. FUJIWARA: But not something that's going take five or ten years, I hope.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I would hope not.
MS. FUJIWARA: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
MS. FUJIWARA: We'd like it very, very soon .. .(Iaughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'd like it before I retire-MS. FUJIWARA: Yeah ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --anyway ... (laughter) . ..
MS. FUJIWARA: We'll let you join us. How's that? .. .(Iaughter) . .. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Great .. .(Iaughter) . .. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MS. NAKATA: ... Good evening, Council Members and the Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good evening.
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MS. NAKATA: My name is Haruko Nakata. I represent the
MEO Board and the
Honolua ... Lahaina senior citizens. I wanna thank all the Counc
ilmen for the
new buses that we got. But the buses need a house, too, becau
se stay out in,
it's outside. They get cold.
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MS. NAKATA: Like the human being--if you don't have a house
, you catch cold.
· . . So we need a house for the buses. I thought they were
gonna get that
Puunene area for the ... buses, but I guess not. And it has been
so long already.
And then, I wanna ... in the budget, what we had, the entromicropr
ise [sic] is not
in it, so I wonder if you could help some in the ... entromicro ...
· .. program.
· .. And another thing is the road. I got stuck in ... in two weeks
, three times.
One time I was stuck four hours. One time I was stuck three
hours. And one
time one hour. The one hour, they open the plantation road and
the dust--the car
in the front of you goes fast, the dust come right on top of you, can't
see the road.
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MS. NAKATA: So ... 1wish they could look into the road problem.
· .. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MR. MATHIAS: ... Good evening. My name is Edward Mathias.
· .. I was born in Oneloa Camp ... now named the Ironwood Estate
.
· .. It's quite a contrast. During my time we had out, we had
outhouses. And
today, a very affluent area.
· .. We had a gate to keep horses out. Today, they have a gate
to keep people
out.
The shoreline west of the Ironwood Estate, Molokai direction,
is called
Oneloa ...which means long, sandy beach. I can see there
was Oneloa, my
ocean. My mom would say never turn your back on the ocean
. I developed a
deep sense, a deep respect for the ocean and its various moods.
The sea is like
a lady--beautiful, mysterious ... powerful , deep, moody, unpre
dictable, loving,
helpful, and life-giving. I realize that at times both can be caress
ing. I love the
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ocean--I mean, at times both can be fierce and angry, and at times gentle and
caressing. I love the ocean. So every so often I walk the beach of Oneloa just to
relive the days of my youth. When I see visitors who have found my beach, I get
very excited, I want to tell them about it. The ocean was my friend. I felt secure
and at peace when it's calm. The waves would roll in and then pause, and then
start up again. Usually waves of five, then rest, and at times a sixth wave. Like
the waves, the years have rolled in ... never stopping. My ocean has not aged. It
has maintained its youth, a sea of glass reflecting the blue sky and occasionally
flexing its muscle. However, I can't say the same about me. There is no muscle
to flex. I am a senior citizen. My mind in high gear, but driving in low gear. I
returned to Maui in 1994, after spending 40 years in California. Prior to my
retirement, I would visit my dad who lived in Napili, and a very active member of
the West Maui senior group. I would join him occasionally, my sisters and I
would entertain musically, which delighted my dad. Not realizing then that I
would return and be heavily involved in the senior program. The beauty and
bottom line is I've come home to friends I grew up with and not see for 40 years.
I'm looking forward to our center we can call our own. The photos of all the
Council Members on the wall at the County building caught my attention. That
moment, you became more than names. You are people whose interest is
serving ...and we truly appreciate ... what you're doing. As one of West Maui's-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. MATHIAS: As one of mess wa ... West Maui's senior citizens, I am excited about
our center that you, the Council, and Mayor Apana have so willingly availed
2.2 million dollars--making our wish a reality. I can remember conversations like
this: wouldn't it be nice to have a center of our own, we can use it everyday and
leave projects and return the next day and finish them. How about large photos
of past presidents and photos of West Maui seniors chosen as man and women
of the year? Ms. Minami was President for 12 years. And others certainly
deserve a residential plaque of some kind on the wall and not let them quietly
fade away and soon forgotten. So in behalf of all my senior friends living in West
Maui, and all the seniors of Maui who in time will grace the portals of our
building--which we look forward to--we say thank you, mahalo, domo arigato
gozaimasu, and gracias.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Fujiwara approached the podium.

MR. FUJIWARA: ... Chairman Hokama ... Council Members, and Staff, good evening.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good evening.
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MR. FUJIWARA: I'm George Fujiwara ... and I'm no stranger.
I guess you ... seen me
before. But. .. as you can see ... at my age, my wife said ... you
save your brains
for your old age because you don't see me with the papers, huh
.. .(Iaughter) . ..
. . . Anyway, that was part of the joke, but anyway, I wanna thank
the Council
Members for giving us the new buses. You know? And we sure
need it, we sure
use it. And ... at, at my age, too, I get up in the morning, my knee
sore now. So,
you know, everything aches, so ... I'm realizing what the old peopl
e go through
when I get their age. I'm getting there, yeah, so ...
ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: ... I really... thankful for your hard work, all
you Council Members,
yeah. And another thing too is now I'm asking for the senior center
. And ... you
know, we, we older people, we talk story, say what's so hard about
getting the,
you know, the property over here, how many years that building
been there. You
know, because we born and grew up in Lahaina. But we found
out the ... a, a, a,
a certain parcel belongs to somebody else. So we say, we sugge
sted among
ourself... why don't we ... use that for parking, you know, that
say, that portion,
and make the building around ... where the ... the County property
is? Because if
the owner come and claim for, for, you know, the property...
we can give 'em,
buy or, you no can, you can, you know, negotiate with 'em. And
... because as
being a senior, we use buses a lot, so we no need too ... nice
to have a lot of
parking space, but we use a lot of buses. So when you come,
we come, you
know, we don't have too much parking space. So I, you know, we
figure that out.
You know, us old guys, you know, we sit down, we all smart yeah?
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: So you know ... (laughter) . .. how, how, you
know, how, how about
it, you Council Members, let, let's get this building because, you
know, some of
my friends passed away, and we talk about, you know, what the
senior center,
we all look forward. And even me, I said, you know, I going get
a year older this
year, next year going be two year older and I wonder when we
going get the
senior center. You know, not, I figure about three, given 'em
three years, the
County, before we can get the senior center because, you know,
we cannot wait
too long because ... we almost 80 years old, yeah. So ... we canno
t wait. So get
'em right away for us and, you know... don't wait. And another
thing, too, is on
the Front Street where we live ... kind of that, Lahaina Shores, you
know, there's
parking over there, both sides. Every time-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. FUJIWARA: And every time we come out from our... our,
our driveway... before
we come to the Front Street, we gotta look both sides. There's
a big van on one
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side, big truck one side. We cannot see both sides. So we
gotta sneak out
everyday. It's a suicide everyday for me. You know, make my
life shorter. I
wanna live longer, yeah-ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: --but, you know? Really, you know, it's a suicid
e coming out of that
driveway because soon as you come out a little because you
figure you get a
room, here comes a kid with a surfboard, whoosh, right down
the road. You
know?
So ... you, you know, it never, breaken [sic], yeah, you
know?
So ... how's about putting a no parking sign over there? Uh ... if,
if ...
. . . County need help, I'll be there to direct them, you know. You
know us smart
guys-ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: --tell 'em how to put the sign, where to put 'em
because we live there,
and you know ... it's, it's real difficult to come out of that. .. our
driveway, you
know, I mean, the road that we are on 'cause that tree, street has
no ... no name.
It's, you know, even the County don't know what the street name
is.
AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: So ...
MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. FUJIWARA: Anyway ...
ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: And ... I. .. well, I'm glad that. .. you let me come
and speak. And,
thank you for listening for me. Of course, you know, I speak little
pidgin. But,
that's okay, you know, I guess you guys understand me. The main
thing-ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. FUJIWARA: --you guys understand me. Okay. Thank you and
bye-bye.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Yamaf uji approa ched the podium .
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MS. YAMAFUJI: ... Good evening. My name is Anita Yamafuji, and I have been a
resident of Lahaina my entire life. As you know, the ... growing senior population
on ... Maui, we have retired from workforce, but we still intend to be contributing
members of our community. The Lahaina senior. .. senior citizens have been
very active. We entertain tourists at, at the harbor, and on field trips and
volunteer to help various Lahaina town activities. The Lahaina seniors desire a
senior center so we may continue to contribute to community of MauL The only
senior center on Maui is located in Spreckelsville, the Kaunoa Senior Center.
It. .. it offers many classes and interesting lectures, however, it's too far for many
seniors from Lahaina side to travel. Classes have been offered at Lahaina Civic
Center, but unfinished projects and supplies must be transported to and from the
facilities because the materials cannot be left in the Civic Center. If Lahaina had
a senior center, materials used in various classes would be stored on-site. This
would be a great convenience to the seniors of Lahaina, and we would feel more
comfortable and more productive working in the environment of our own. Please
build a senior center in Lahaina. We plan to continue our involvement in
community affairs. The Lahaina senior citizen will help ensure our community,
commitment by come, creating a meeting place and for, focus on the needs of
the senior population. Thank you for your time and consideration.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Hasegawa approached the podium.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, take your time, Florence. Take your time.
NOTE:

Pause.

MS. HASEGAWA: ... After I sit for awhile, I can't walk .. .(Iaughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: " .(laughter) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: Good evening, everybody.
ALL: Good evening.
MS. HASEGAWA: What I had in mind ...our President, May Fujiwara, already said
everything I wanted. I'll take only two minutes.
AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: My name is Florence Hasegawa, I was born here in Lahaina almost
93 years ago--
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?: Whoa!
MS. HASEGAWA: --when-AUDIENCE: .. .(cheers and applause) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: --(laughter) ... when Lahaina was only a
little plantation village.
Okay? Probably I'm the oldest member of the Lahaina Honolua
Senior Citizens
Club, and probably AARP, too.
· .. Now, our President, May Fujiwara, she's a dynamic ... a very
akamai person.
She sees to it that she keeps us old folks active by assigning us little
things to do.
Okay? And evenings, I like to relax and watch television. But
May called me,
she wants me to talk tonight. So here I am. I thought that I was
retired already, I
didn't talk for three years.
ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: But now...... (laughter) . .. All right. Now... comin
g to the point--we
all know Lahaina is a, is an isolated community. Most important
functions and
activities are usually held in East MauL But we are growing and
there are many,
many, many senior citizens living here, too. Even our clubs have
between three
and four hundred members ...AARP and, you know, senior citizen
s club. So,
evidently, we do need a hospital here ... badly... so that when
we get sick, our
members get sick, we don't have to transfer to Maui Medical Cente
r all the time.
Also, we need our own senior center. It seems talk about
senior center is
becoming a reality. And I love that.
· . . With the senior citizen right here, with a senior center right
here at home,
more of us may be able to participate in all the different activities.
And it will keep
us healthier and out of the hospital longer. Isn't that wonderful?
ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. HASEGAWA: Okay. You, Council Members, please see
that we have our own
senior citizen as soon as possible.
· .. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: Wait, wait.
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AUDIENCE: " .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. HASEGAWA: Now.. .before you see my name in the obitua
ries-AUDIENCE: .. .(laughter) . ..
MS. HASEGAWA: --please hurry up.
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: " .(laughter) . .. Thank you, Florence.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Pressure.
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Nagam ine approa ched the podium .

MR. NAGAMINE: '" My name is Richard Nagamine, and I would
like to thank all of
your to come and listen to our seniors asking you people for that
support. I was
thinking about getting that senior center pretty soon. But now
I understand
there's a parcel that's not. .. uh ...
· .. accounted for. So ... can you Councilmen and women look
into the matter
and do something about that parcel so that we can continue buildin
g that?
· .. The other thing I would like to say about is ... the home
less shelter, the
buildings they talk about. .. 1like to see people get ahead. And at
one time, I was
worried about having the homeless get that place. But I understand
it's gonna be
well-taken care of and not drug people and all that. So we, you
people, knowing
what you people gonna do for us, I would like to thank you, again.
And ... 1would
like the senior center come soon. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Richard. Okay ...
· .. we have Arda, and then we have ... take your time, take your
time. And we
have Mr. Fred Higuchi, also.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Vonde rheid approa ched the podium .
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MS. VONDERHEID: ... Thank you very much. Welcome to West
MauL We're glad
you're all here. I think most of you know me. I'm Arda Vonderheid.
I'm here as
me. I also serve as the Chairperson of the Council on Aging
. I'm also the
President of the AARP in West MauL And I'm also a member
of May's group,
recently. May and the people ahead of me have said, I think,
most of what I
need to say about the senior center. In answer to Charmaine's
question, very
honestly I bet the vast majority of seniors don't really care where
you put it. ..just
please put it. .. and put it in a hurry.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
MS. VONDERHEID: ... I'm also here to stand up to say I appre
ciate your support of
MEO and all of it's services. As you know, those have been expan
ding. And I
ask that your continued support of the transportation and the
other services
please continue.
· .. The page that says the capital improvements projects on
West Maui, very
honestly I can stand up here and say that I support all of them.
It's imperative
that if you build the senior center on Lahainaluna Road, that
the Lahainaluna
Road relief also happen. But it needs to happen one way or the
other.
· .. I would also like to say that I saw in The Lahaina News tonigh
t that. .. my
dear friend is going to propose something happen in terms of buildin
g, a building
moratorium. And that comes up next week sometime. And
we thank you,
Jo Anne, very much for all of your efforts for us here on West MauL
Something
must happen ... and if it takes a building moratorium ... or planni
ng to take place,
something has to happen so that we don't overuse all of our water
, sewer, school
and ... 1 mean our traffic problems are gonna get worse no matte
r what. But
we've got to really look at, stop and look and listen and plan.
And I can't say
enough about planning ... spent my whole life doing that.
And I think we
· .. (laughter) . .. really need to do that now on MauL I think that's
all I really need
to say tonight. And I thank all of you, again, for coming. And I
thank you all for
being involved and for dedicating your lives to public service. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Fred Higuchi.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Higuch i approa ched the podium .

MR. HIGUCHI: .. .Chairman Hokama, Members of the
Council. .. my name is
Fred Higuchi, and I'm one of the officers of the Lahaina Honol
ua Senior Club.
What I'm gonna ask is ... since our past-President, Lawrence Minam
i, is not here
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tonight, I wanna pinch hit for him because he was very much
interested in the
bypass for the Lahainaluna Road. And I hope ... that will happe
n real soon
because I know that situation up there because I go everyday
to pick up my
granddaughter. And you know, you gotta wait. .. couple minutes
for come down
the, the road, yeah? And ... and another thing .. .(end of tape,
start 18)...
road ... it was there when I went to high school in 9... 1940.
· .. You know, I been going, using that road for over 60 years.
And it never
changed. The only thing is they resurface that. So we need
another bypass
because too many cars going up and down the hill. And ... anoth
er thing ... about
the ... Lahaina ... center, senior center. .. well ... I'm, I'm President
of the Lahaina
Gateball Club. And ... at this moment. .. our membership is down
to four. And
it's kinda hard to play gateball with only four guys. So we kinda
suspend that
playing because we trying to recruit some people. But. .. no luck.
The problem
is that most of all our... seniors and we don't have the transportatio
n to go down
to the court, down to that ballpark. And another thing, the ... the
parking, where
we park the car and where we go down to the ball field is too ...
too long. Like,
especially me, I have, I had a back operation and it's affecting my
leg. So I gotta
stop about two or three time before I reach down the ballpark.
So anyway, so,
what I, what I, I want is that. ..when you make the senior center
, put a gateball
field right next that so that-AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. HIGUCHI: --so that ...
· .. other people, you know, look, they look us playing, they, they
gonna ... kinda
get itchy and they going start playing. Because ... Iast night the
President from
the Kula Gateball Club called me up and he told me he's
coming down to
Lahaina ... to try to recruit some more players for us. I told 'em,
you know, we
tried it many, many. We even came to the MRP meeting to
demonstrate the
game of gateball. But we had no respond ... we come to the ... Iunch
program-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. HIGUCHI: --we come to senior, senior program, but still no
response. So he told
me that, then he told me that he's forming clubs in ... Hana.
· .. And I told him, do they have a lunch program right next to the
ballpark, he tell
me yeah. So that's the reason, you know, people get intere
sted. Even the
Wailuku one ... community center... they have a, he's trying to
form one more
club in Wailuku ... because I know Rodrigues, he's, Manuel Rodrig
ues used to
run that outfit in .. .(inaudible) . .. but he was the, really ... the
starter of the
gateball game. And ... they, they trying to form another club. Even
Paia is, you
know, all, all this ... clubs, they have the lunch program right next
to the gateball
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field. And another... SO I hope when you guys figure it out, put
a little expense
for that gateball-MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. HIGUCHI: Oh ... okay. And ... another thing ... 1 live in Pauna
u Subdivision. And
they just put in a ... what that. .. speed bump ... that we waited for
over two years.
And I really wanna thank the County for installing that speed
bump. It really
helps. Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for-AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Fred .
. . . I have next ... on MEO programs, Gwen Halaapiapi. .. if that's
the correct way
to .. .(inaudible) . .. Gwen?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, is there anyone else that has signed
up that would like to
speak on the MEO program? Let me know now.
MR. FORTIN, FROM THE AUDIENCE: .. .(inaudible) . .. Microenterp
rise?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, why don't you come up.
MR. FORTIN: ... Good evening, ladies and gentlemen. My
name is Gene Fortin.
And ... I've just come here to tell you how grateful I am to the
Microenterprise
part of MEO. They've given me an opportunity to be indep
endent. .. in my
occupation, which is driving a taxi here in town. And they
afforded me that
opportunity at the right time. Quite often through my life I've gone
along with the
saying that while you're the anvil, bear and when you're the hamm
er, strike. I
didn't have the money at the time that I needed to grab onto the
opportunity of
purchasing this taxi and the license and all the equip
ment that went
through ... through, with it. The person that I bought it from was
getting out of the
business immediately. And I went to Maui Economic ... Opportunity
and ... they
didn't just give me anything. They showed, told me that I
needed a plan, I
needed a goal. And I had to write this all down. I had to do a projec
tion. So it's
not a give-away type program. They help you out, they help you
understand the
reality of it. And ... we both agreed it was, it was gonna work
out. And it has.
I've never been happier in my life with a job. The quality of life
here on Maui is
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just skyrocketing. And I'm totally thrilled with it. And I think that
other people can
take advantage of this program and make ... and become very
productive in this
community... and be able to put back into the community some
of the resources
that we've gleaned from the .. .from the MEO ...organization.
And I'd really like
to thank them. Thank you folks for being here. And if can at all
support them in
any way, shape, or form, please do it because there's a lot of
people out there
that have ideas that cannot go through a conventional loan progra
m. I do thank
you. Now, have a good night. I have to go back to work, there's
a ship in town.
AUDIENCE: ... (laugh ter and applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Gene.
MS. GALARITA: My name is Dawn Galarita, I did not sign up to
speak, but I am here in
regards to the Microenterprise-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay-MS. GALARITA: --program-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you can take care of the ... the paperwork after
you speak.
MS. GALARITA: Okay. Not only am I here for myself, but also
one of our classmates
that did ... attend the program--the Microenterprise--that was unabl
e to make it
tonight. My views on the Microenterprise is, I need to give
thanks to all the
wonderful support MEO has given to our company venture. Witho
ut their help
and knowledge, we would have not come this far. Both
Dan Flavin and
Danny Agsalog has worked for many weeks with myself and my
partners to get
our business to the point of almost opening. The program has
given us many
different aspects of running a business, and also the dos and
don'ts The MEO
program should continue to be funded for years to come becau
se they make a
tremendous impact--not only on the individuals, but also on the comm
unity. Also,
for Christine Nonnenmacher...which was unable to be here tonigh
t. .. she has
attended the class ... she is in a class in Kahului right now. And
she is writing
this letter, therefore, instead of... in regards to Maui Economic
Opportunities.
She has just graduated from a course at MEO, called Fast Track
ing Adventure.
Uh ... 1was actually referred to the Workforce Development, and
I am grateful to
my counselor for presenting these wonderful people to me and
the opportunity it
has given me. Not only did I gain a clear understanding of how
the real business
world works and how I can fit into it, I know now why and
how I've been
operating, and relate to it. I have grown with this experience in
many ways and
am proud to have completed a business plan with all the trimmings.
I learned the
step-by-step tools to make ... necessary to make major and minor
decisions in
every aspect of business. I learned how to take an idea throug
h concept and
development, to research the facts, and make informed decisi
ons without
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emotions. I learned what is necessary to consider in reality, and
how to test and
prove things, and to follow through on every detail rather than
to work on
hunches, practicality, and feelings or vague understanding
of magically
answering my own questions with personal judgment all becau
se I didn't have
the knowledge. I learned that the program ... 1 thought were my
problems don't
really exist. I just needed some smart people teaching and coach
ing me. And
they bring in guest speakers to show and tell first-hand experience
and experts to
give even greater detail. I learned how important accounting, accur
ate planning,
and strategies are, and what legal aspects are necessary in busine
ss. And I
learned that most people in business don't necessarily know the
things ... and the
failure rate is high. They most certainly did not attend the cours
e such as this
one. The program has changed my life. It is a program that
I would highly
recommend to anyone starting their new business or buying a busine
ss, studying
a business, or already in business who has not attended busine
ss school. I
would recommend this course be met, a mandatory... mandatory
part of the
curriculum in every high school in America because it clearly chang
es lives. The
tools taught here are priceless, and I have never before in my
3D-something
years witnessed a group more dedicated to help people and help
the people of
Maui at that. We are immensely fortunate to have such a group
of people, and I
trust you will acknowledge my first-hand experience as invaluable
and continue
to fund this program available to all people of Maui and spread the
word because
I am ... because I am and will be doing just that. And many thank
s to you for
making it ... (inaudible) . .. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, is there anyone else that has signed
up to speak regarding
MEO?
... Okay, say... yes, George?
MR. FUJIWARA: ... Chairman Hokama and Council Members.
I wanna inform you
something about. .. Mr. Mahuna ...was gonna speak tonight. I talked
to him last
night and ... in Honokowai area, from Star Market to Kahana ... the
sidewalk, you
know, they have a rain ... the drain. On the drain they get the,
plate, steel plate
on top. Every one is bent. And I check it out. All bent. Sag in the
middle, yeah?
I mean the, on the ends, oh, it sags, the lip, they get lip on the end.
People kick
that and fell. And some, somebody got hurt in the front the house
. And some kid
was riding ... skateboard, and they flip over. And ... so I hope
you guys never,
nobody call you guys to court yet, yeah, so far?
... So I was concerned--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Not that we are aware-MR. FUJIWARA: --about that. . .for you folks. And he told me he
was gonna say about
that. So ... he, he's not here tonight, so I thought I'll let you folks
know. Check it
out right away. Very important. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, George-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: George?
CHAIR HOKAMA: George-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: George?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --if you can-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Where-CHAI R HOKAMA: --leave that information-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --with the, with the Staff. If you get. .. his addre
ss ... we'd appreciate
that information.
MR. FUJIWARA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we can help follow-up.
NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay.
· .. Okay. That's fine.
· .. Yes, May?
MS.

FUJIWARA, FROM THE AUDIENCE:
... (inaudible). .. Some of
· . .(inaudible) . .. since 4:30 this afternoon and we haven't had
supper yet.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll, we'll take a five-minute recess
.
seniors, for taking the time to join us this evening.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

6:59 p.m.

RECONVENE:

7:07 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel) . .. The Budget and Finance Comm
ittee will reconvene.
People, we ask if you'd like to move up, please do. You
have a lot of
premium ... seating available.
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: .. .(inaudible) . .. sit over there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Iaughter). .. Okay, at this time, we'll move
over to the area of
Maui Drug Court. So ... John, why don't we have ... John Kinim
aka start us off.
And, John, get, if you could ask your group to get ready?
NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, John, why don't you start off... the
Drug Court testimony?
MR. KINIMAKA: In three minutes?

?: .. . (inaudible) . ..
MR. KINIMAKA: ... (laughter) . .. This was different, no?
AUDIENCE: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. KINIMAKA: ... (laughter) . .. Aloha, Chairman Hokama and
Council Members. My
name is John Kinimaka, I'm a volunteer for Friends of the
Maui Drug Court
program. Drug Court is an intense court-supervised drug treatm
ent program for
nonviolent drug offenders. Drug Courts divert substance abusin
g offenders from
incarceration in order to enhance the recovery, prevent the
relapse, and
significantly reduce recidivism to crime. We know from the succe
ss of over 800
drug courts nationwide that this alternative to incarceration produ
ces significant
savings--both in terms of taxpayers dollars, and more importantly,
in terms of
helping to restore these individuals to full productive lives. The
latest survey
released by the State Department of Health indicates that the numb
er of Hawaii
residents who needed treatment for drug and alcohol abuse
increased nearly
5 percent to 82,000 people from 1995 to 1998. Hawaii contin
ues to lead the
nation in crystal methamphetamine use, about 15 to 20 perce
nt higher than
national numbers--a distinction it has held since 1996. In 1998,
an estimated
8,100 adults needed treatment for ice, compared to 6,200 in 1995.
Hawaii is a
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stopover point for many drugs entering the country, and too much
of the supply
stays in our islands. In the State of Hawaii, which is now
one of five new
high-intensity drug trafficking areas, Maui County experienced
the fastest
population growth. And with this growth, the highest rates of drug
abuse. Maui
County had the highest proportion of respondents who were
diagnosed as
needing treatment for alcohol-only, drugs-only, and both drugs and
alcohol. And
Maui County's women of childbearing age have the highest use
of crack cocaine,
crystal methamphetamine, and marijuana. There has also been
a staggering
241 percent increase in arrest for drug abuse violations over the
past 20 years in
Maui County.
Overwhelming its court, probation, and jail capacities an
astounding 84 percent of all criminal arrests in Maui in 1998
were arrests for
drug-related offenses and other nonviolent offenses.
Last year, our
community ... right here experienced the biggest drug bust
in the State.
Successful
intervention
by the
Maui
Drug
Court program
will
significantly... improve these conditions. As stated by General
Barry McCaffery,
former Director, Office of the National Drug Control Policy, quote
: drug courts
are the single best thing we've done in the history of the country
in terms of drug
and alcohol abuse. Tremendous impact, modest investment
of resources,
bipartisan support in Congress--it's moving in the right direct
ion. End quote.
Honorable Members of the Budget and Finance Committee, please
continue to
support our County's drug court program by making a separ
ate line item of
$100,000 to add 40 more clients to our program in this Fiscal
Year's budget.
Currently, there are only 15 of 60 slots remaining. We would
like to serve over
100 clients in our first year of operation. We anticipate filling
the remaining 15
slots within the next 30 to 45 days. Mahalo for this opportunity to
testify. Aloha.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nelson Rodriguez [sic!?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Rodrig ues approa ched the podium .

MR. RODRIGUES: ... Hello, my name is Nelson Rodrigues.
And once again I'm
honored to come here and talk about, in behalf of our Drug
Court program
that. .. in the short time that I've been here has truly just chang
ed my whole
outlook on life and has given me a life that I've never known before
. I mean, I
been using ...
NOTE:

Pause while the microp hone was adjuste d.

MR. RODRIGUES: ... Oh, I've been using ... oh, make me nervo
us, yea.

?: .. . (Iaughter) . ..
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MR. RODRIGUES: I've been using drugs since I was 14 years
old. And I'm 30 now.
And ... 1 used to be able to stop before and ... but that never, that
never, I never
stayed stop. I always ... increased my use after and increa
sed ... you know,
hitting rock-bottom, I used to always grab that rock on the bottom
and hold on
there. I never... hard time bounce back off of it. My last
experience has
been ... really hard on me emotionally and ...
. . . mainly physically, too, and mentally. Um ... 1 mean, I've carrie
d a noose in
my backpack for awhile, you know, waiting for when ... 1 was just
going give up
on life already and just take myself there and just. .. you know, end
it all, take the
easy way out. And ... 1 do, I couldn't stop. I would, my heart wante
d to stop, and
I just could never stop. And I just figured nobody care--even thoug
h, you know,
get my parents and everybody, and I know that they love me and
they care, I still
couldn't take that into consideration enough that. .. 1 used to
just look at the
whole world would be against me and stuff like that. And ... this
last time, I was
blessed for getting arrested. And I say "blessed" because throug
h that I found
Drug Court or they found me, I'd say. And ... it's given me a whole
new outlook
on life. I live without drugs. I have people that care for me now.
I mean, that,
they have become my new family. And, you know, I finding love.
I beginning to
like myself... working on to love myself. Urn ...just my whole
outlook has just
been so ... my changes has just been so drastic. I mean, three
months ago, I
would never had wore Aloha shirt...would never have thought about
coming and
speaking in front of you guys. Urn ... not even cut my hair.
. . . Not even brush my hair, in fact.
ALL: .. .(/aughter) . ..

MR. RODRIGUES: And ... you know, it's like, now it's like I can
feel my self-esteem
growing and my, my self... my self-worth is there now. I can see
myself. I have
somewhere to go in life. And ... you know, I wanna productive
in this community
and not just. .. you know, a pain-in-the-butt to everyone else and
stuff like that.
And like I heard somebody say, like, oh, you know, this is just
a chance for
criminals get out on the road and, you know, we're free again from
jail. But the
thing with this program is, I feel it's like if you're not ready to chang
e your life--not
just stay out of prison, but actually change your life--you're
not gonna
see ... you're not gonna make it. You'll ... you'li end up back in
prison where you
belong. So I feel like ... you know, it's like it has to come from inside
of all of us.
You truly have to wanna change and truly ... that desire has
to be true. And
that's, that's one of things that I found--that I have true
happiness now.
And ... you know, I just thank you for blessing us with this progra
m. And any... 1
would like to see much more people come and get this chance.
You know? And
because it truly is a change for the way of life. And now I can see
in my life, I can
head to where, oh, all the other people left before--
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MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. RODRIGUES: --now, my life, I going be able for reach
that stage in life now.
Before I was only looking at, towards death and probably
... you know, or
reaching that age in prison. Just mahalos for everybody being here.
Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Rodrigues. Shannon Esten
cion?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Estenc ion approa ched the podium .

MR. ESTENCION: ... Aloha, Council Members. My name is Shann
on Estencion, and
I'm here on behalf of the Maui Drug Court program. I was born
and raised in
Waianae, on the island of Oahu. I grew up around drugs, and
before I knew it, I
was addicted. I started using marijuana at the age of 9, and
it progressed to
harder substances like cocaine and crystal meth. Once I tried
crystal meth, it
was my drug of choice. It was a big part of my life. I had to
have it, and did
anything to get it. I'd steal from family, friends; burglarize house
s, bank cards so
I could get more drugs. I've been in an out of jails and tried
other programs
which didn't seem to help. I been using crystal meth everyday
for 12 years.
Today, I have 121 days clean. And I feel good and a lot health
ier. Maui Drug
Court has helped me a great deal in my recovery by teaching
me to be honest
and showing me how to deal with my emotions and feelings.
NOTE:

Pause.

MR. ESTENCION: ... I can't wait to get into Phase 2 of the progra
m 'cause .. .'cause I
hear we're getting computers and we're gonna have computer classe
s ... so I can
broaden my academic da kine .
. . . I, I kinda nervous right now, so please-CHAIR HOKAMA: Take your time.
MR. ESTENCION: --excuse-CHAIR HOKAMA: Take your time.
MR. ESTENCION: --me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Relax.
MR. ESTENCION: Um ... 1 just would like to encourage you
guys to ... to fund our
program because I think other people like me should have the
chance that I
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have. I mean, this program has done a lot for me. This is like
my... my family
away from home. I mean, it gives me a place to go everyday, a
good clean place
where I can go do my homework and just being with peopl
e who ... who
know ... and understand how, how I feel because they been in the
same position.
And ... 1think other people out there should have that chance too.
Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Estencion. Next we have
Ray "Kalani" Cabrido.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Cabrid o approa ched the podium .

MR. CABRIDO: ... Hello, my name is Ray "Kalani" Cabrido.
Uh ... 1from right here in
Lahaina. And ... 1just came to speak on behalf of... Impact Drug
Court program.
And ...
· .. basically ... 1 had one bad past with drugs. I mean, like, I think
if you was for
just. .. go down Front Street and ask my name, everybody know
me as just one
druggie. And ... you know, I, I ran into that brick wall called jail
so much times
and ... you know, it spins my brain just thinking about it.
And without this
program, I would still be in prison right now.. .'till 2010. And ...
· .. this program is just unreal. You know, give me ... 1 mean
, I neva had
anybody care for me before. And now seeing all these peopl
e here that, you
know, care for me is ... unreal. And sorry, I neva really know what
to say, but. .. 1
mean, just honestly, this program is ... this program is, you know,
worth funding
because ... so much people still in jail that was in my position.
I feel like, you
know, prison is no place for one addict. Addict need rehabilitatio
n. And this
program's way of rehabilitating you is ... mean. And .. .that's
why it says on
this ... this card right here--rebuilding lives--that's what it's doing
for me. It's
giving me a light at the end of my tunnel. And just ...
· .. giving me a new, a chance for be happy for once in my
life and ... having
people around me like this people here. And get so many others
, too, in the
program that wasn't here tonight, but just having them on my side
is comforting.
You know? Uh ... that's all I have to say. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Cabrido. Next we have Shann
on Silva.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Silva approa ched the podium .

MR. SILVA: ... My name is Shannon Paul Silva ... 1was born
and raised in Lahaina.
moved out 1986. And ...
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· .. I would like to start by saying ... you know, I seeking forgiv
eness from the
people of Lahaina for causing hurt, creating pain when I lived here.
And ...
· . . it took me a whole lot of pain ... 11 years of jail time
to finally realize
and ... change my life around ... Iook within myself... and search
. I searched for
34 years, practically, almost. And .. .took me that long to wanna
change my
life ... and feel the way I feel know. Today, I. . .live in genuine happi
ness. Kinda
nervous right now, but ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... You're doing very fine.
MR. SILVA: ... everything is real-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're doing just fine.
MR. SILVA: --everything is real today. It's not, you know, that
illusionary screen that
drugs paint for you. You no need ... hide your feelings anymore.
You get people
for share 'em with .. .from Drug Court, and you get the support
from people who
understand. And like me, like some other people in the progra
m, I. .. 1 feel
probably everybody... 1 felt like I wasn't loved myself. And ...
· .. for me ... people neva really influence me into drugs, but I.
.. ended up going
that way pretty much myself, making my own decisions. When
I was one kid, I
was spoiled ... used to get anything I like. And after I couldn't get
'em anymore, I
started taking 'em. And I started hurting people. I started hurtin
g people long
before that, but when I COUldn't get the things I wanted, I starte
d taking 'em from
people who when work so hard, you know, their whole life for achiev
e and attain
the things they ... you know, did. And took me couple minut
es just for come
along and take 'em from them and stuff. I don't feel proud about
, talking about
my past, but I know it's one of the ways of dealing ... dealing
with my future,
coping with my present. And ... getting all these things out in
the open ... and
making amends to people I when hurt. Been so many, I canno
t remember who.
Some I can. Some I cannot. But Drug Court was one blessing
for me. When
help me. It's the first time ever in my life I ask for help. It's the
first time ever in
my life I got help. And ...
· .. I know, I know these people care for me. You know? I can
see 'em. I can
feel 'em. And I neva feel that long time. I mean, there's a lot
of things I neva
feel, I thought I, I neva even . .. 1 mean, even today, you know...
emotions I have
today is things that I neva feel for so long. You know?
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
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MR. SILVA: And ... 1just regret ever living that life. I wish I would
have changed earlier,
but I guess this is my time. And ... you know, I sorry, again, for
ever creating any
pain for anybody. I wish I neva had to do that or experience the
things I did, but I
did. And now I here, and now I get one chance for change my
life and ... you
know, work hard, persevere. And ... you know, Drug Court was
one blessing for
me. And thank you all. Thank you, everybody. Thank God.
I no think ... well,
without God, I no think things would have happen this way for
me. I probably
would have been either dead or probably in prison still yet. And-MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. SILVA: --you know, I appreciate life now. And through the
help from Maui Drug
Court, you know, they giving me, you know, the things I need.
And ... 1 get my
life back now. And I not going give up. That's all I get for say,
and I thank you
all.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Silva.
· .. Next we have Russell Collier.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Collier approa ched the podium .

MR. COLLIER: ... Hello. Um ... aloha and mahalo, Council Memb
ers, for letting me,
Russell Collier, take this time out to show you my gratitude
towards Maui
Drug ... Impact Court. Don't let this deceive you ...just because
it's written. It's
still is from my heart. Because of my drugs ...
· .. because of drugs ... (laughter) . .. my re, my memory and
ideas don't flow
too smoothly. But with Drug Court, I am given the chance to not
only redeem my
freedom and sanity, but to change and live my life sober.
· .. You know, I once would have told you that my life would go
nowhere and that
the only destiny I could see for myself is institution, insanity, or
death. But I truly
can see a bright light at the end of my so-called tunnel now. Drug
Court gave me
the opportunity and the trust. I can feel good, forget about my
past, and recover
from this deadly disease. It not only affects me, but also you--t
he community--to
keep this community alive .. .for we, we are the future, we are here
today to ask
for more monies to support this very worth cause. Don't you think?
Well, more
about the program and what it gives me or us--it gives us suppo
rt, self-esteem,
self-worth, tools for recovery, and encouragement to succeed.
I'd like to thank
you, the staff and the friends of Maui Drug Court for believing in
me. Thank you,
God. I love you guys all.
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AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: '" Thank you, Mr. Collier. Next we have ...
Kulamanu Kaniho.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Kaniho approa ched the podium .

MS. KANIHO: .. , Aloha. My name is Kulamanu Kaniho. And
... I'm in supporting with
the Drug Court program. Urn .. .for me ... growing up was ... somew
hat. .. kind of
fake or ...
. . . values has, were not seen the way I was taught. And ... 1had
put a lot, a lot
of the things that I had done was through my own decisions,
but through the
Maui Drug Court, I have been able to .. .focus on my life and
... get a second
chance of doing the things that I always wanted to do but went
upset. And I
thank my, my brothers and sisters here ... who have been a backb
one to me .
. . . I'm so nervous all of a sudden, and I wasn't.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Take your time.
MS. KANIHO: And ... but the Drug Court has really give us encou
ragement through our
counselors and through many of the programs that we have.
Our AA meetings
and our AN, NA meeting. And the people that we ... encountered
have all been
supportive to us ...things that we never really had. And ... 1ask
for your support
through money, to make our growth bigger because ... 1 also
spent time in jail
and I have seen .. .for me, it was a trigger to change myself.
And the people I
have encountered with in there also has also had those kinds
of feelings where
you know your time is ready. And ... we know for ourselves
that it's ... the
individual who needs to put the effort in. But through the Drug
Court system, it
has been able to just build us even more to wanna be what we
always wanted to
be. And ... 1feel very privileged and honored to be into the Drug
Court system. I,
too, also is faced with time. But the life that I had and the life that
I have now or
the life that I see now is way brighter than I've ever seen. And
it's through the
support of them. And ...at times, we take UA. .. women have to
take a urine test,
you know, we all get. .. before , we were all afraid of it, because
of the drugs that
we done. But the knowledge that we've, they have instilled in us,
it's no problem
today. And I can vouch for all of us here that this program
works. And it
works ... it works so well that. .. 1know that to have more people
involved, we can
be as supportive to them as the Drug Court is to us. And
we'll build even
stronger, and we'll become even better citizens in the community
where we, too,
will carry along ourselves like everybody else that they call norma
l. And ... 1just
ask to give everybody that chance because there are some out
there that will
make it. And I know for myself, I will be one, and so are my brothe
rs and sisters
here--because of this group, this .. .Drug Court that goes on.
And I ask for the
support. And--
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MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MS. KANIHO: --this comes from my heart as well as for, from all of us in the Drug
Court. There are many more of us that wanted to come but because we have
curfew--there are some things that we have to follow--we weren't all able to be
here. But. . .from all of us, we ask for the support. And we love all of you. And
we know that many of our things that we have done in society has been
damaging. But we also know that we can fix it. And we do have to take things
step-by-step, one day at a time. But I'm sure one day when you see us again,
we'll probably be sitting up there with you .. .(Iaughter) . .. And I thank all of you
for the support. And if you can please continue? And .. .thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Ms. Kaniho. Next we'll have Tracy Welch.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Welch approached the podium.

MS. WELCH: ... Hi, my name is Tracy Welch. I'm ... speaking on the behalf of Maui
Impact Drug Court.
· . .(sigh). .. My story's similar to theirs. And I've had everything ... mentioned
· . .(inaudible) . .. I have the family, the kids. I lost it all because of the drugs.
They wanted to give me drug ...jail time. I would have came out bitter, I would
have came out angry because that wasn't what I needed. I needed help. I
COUldn't understand why I was the way I was, why I was going the way I was.
· . .(sigh) . .. Hitting bottom was a .. .(sigh) . ..

· .. anyways ...
· .. this is my family now. Because of this Drug Court, I'm on my way to getting
my, my babies back ... the trust and my family I. .. 1 lost. And it's helped me
understand why I. .. the feelings, everything .. .(inaudible). .. so much.
Uh ... and it's good to know that I'm not the only one. Uh ... 1didn't--sitting in jail
would have been a lot easier than coming out trying to ... (sigh) . ..
accomplish ...a life. I thought I was just a washout. I thought I'd failed all. Now I
have another chance. And it's all good. And I think the Maui Drug Court was a
blessing. Oh, it was big blessing. Urn ...
· .. like, like Kula has said, if you're not ready for it. .. or most of us said if you're
not ready for it, you will, you will fail. Simply as that. It's given us the tools that
we need. And hopefully we'll have more funding for the rest of the people that
are just now understanding why they are the way they are .. .(Iaughter) . ..
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.. .(sigh) . .. We need the support. We need this to keep going 'cause it's gonna
help a lot. The, the, the jail .. .(sigh) . .. population will come done. It will.
'Cause a lot, the crimes that has been done is because we are so high out of
minds. We didn't have the sense of ... (sigh). .. compassion or conscience.
That's what we did to numb our con, selves. We, we do that. And that is the
worst thing on this island yet. It's what brought me down. Before I was just a
good girl. Urn ... two, I would never be up here in a million years ... (laughter) . ..
before Impact .. .(Iaughter) . .. So this is what it's done for me. So thank you,
and I thank God for Maui Drug Court. We do need your help.

AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, thank you very much, Ms. Welch .
. . . Is there anyone else that has signed up that would like to speak on the Drug
Court program?
MR. KINIMAKA, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Rhonda.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Hoopii approached the podium.

MS. HOOPII: ... Aloha, Council Members. Urn ... it's good to come before you once
again. I'm here on behalf of the Maui Drug Court. I'm a Counselor and I come to
support the participants that have come up and, and ... spoke before you tonight.
I. .. 1just wanna congratulate them because it takes a lot of courage to come up
here and-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(inaudible) . ..
MS. HOOPII: Oh, my name?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. HOOPII: Rhonda Hoopii ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Rhonda.
MS. HOOPII: And ... 1 just wanna ... hug them and love them all ... (laughter) . ..
because it takes a lot of courage to come up here and admit our faults and our
past wrongs. And ... 1just have to say that they worked really hard. I watch a lot
of them change their lives in such a short amount of time. And it's, it's awesome
for me to see that because I've worked in other programs where we need to work
with the client wherever they're at. But. .. this type of approach really works
because they have come to a point in their life where they running out of options
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and their options are few. Um ... I'm really excited to see a program like this
come about because I, too, am a recovering addict. And when I ...
· .. um ... was hitting my bottom, I was pregnant, homeless, living out of a car.
And there was no Drug Court. I was arrested while I was in labor, and I served a
mandatory two-year sentence ...just two years ago. I've been very fortunate to
get clean before ... you know, a lot of this had happened. And ... 1 was able
to ... work in the place where I got clean. So it's an honor for me to, to work with
these ... participants ... uh ...
· .. and very exciting to watch them change their lives. I mean, it's ... it's not just,
I come ... you know, I've worked in this field for three years, and I see very few
people make it. But watching this program, it really works. I mean I see very few
fail. .. and majority make it. We're here today to just ask for, you know, additional
fundings that we can help more, more people get into this program. We benefit
our... community... and the lives of the people of Maui. Our jails are filled up
with a lot of Hawaiian people.
· .. And, you know, I've seen it from .. .for my own eyes. And it really hurts.
Every time I sit in the Court and I have to sit there and watch another Hawaiian
person be locked up ... you know, it really hurts my heart. To see continued
funding would mean that ...
· .. you know, the families of Maui could actually have a chance at rebuilding
their lives. I, too, see for, from first-hand because I'm one of very few in my
entire family that got clean. And so I feel that I am a so-called chosen one of my
family, and that I will live as a role-model for them. And hopefully one day they
will follow me one-by-one. I just wanna thank you for... hearing all our
testimonies and recognizing each and every one of us as successes. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Rhonda. That was ... well said. And we commend all of
you who have come before us this evening to share your... experiences with us.
And we wish you, of course, the best wishes and continued success in your
endeavors.
· .. Okay, next we'll move on. And, again, Jim, I saw your hand. If you've
already spoken ... 1 will allow you to speak after everyone else has that same
opportunity to speak first. Okay? So now, the next person we have is
Kalua ... Ez... Kalua, you're gonna need to help me with your, your last name,
please.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Kalua approached the podium.
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MR. KALUA: ... Good evening, everyone. My name is Ezekiela Kalua. I've recently
been appointed as Executive Assistant to the West Maui Taxpayers Association.
On behalf of all of us, we'd like to welcome you to Lahaina, and thank you for
your time to come down and hear us. What I have is prepared testimony that I
just wanted to read off. Uh ... according to the Real Property Tax Office, the
West Maui community pays just about $30 million a year in property taxes. Of
this amount, there is scheduled $10.725 million in capital improvements. Of that
The following capital
amount, only $3 million is actually County funds.
improvements are still not funded--lighting at West Maui parks ... I've been told,
has been in the making for almost three years now. And we appreciate all of the
work towards the new parks that you guys have put in. Some of them just need
a little bit of touching up on. We have only 19 hours a week of motor vehicle
registration services. A lot of us have .. .(inaudible) . .. with a complaint because
of the continued driving of...20 to 30 people a day towards that side of the
island, multiplies as new people come into Maui and move towards this side.
And continued traffic going over that way only causes more congestion. Not just
for our side, but you folks as well, on the other side. Um ... we are still 11 police
officers and 5 firefighters short. We have had opportunity to speak with
Larry Hudson, and also the Fire Captain himself. And we do realize that the
market is very competitive for Hawaii. . .to get these people into positions over
here. And we'd appreciate any help you have towards that. Our community
deserves more than it's receiving from the County. The return on investment
is ... very deplorable. We need to know that you're listening to us and you hear
our needs. Many of us have come to the budget meetings year after year, and
hope that you are providing for our community. A lot of you had some really
wonderful ideas. And I know Ms. Tavares here has made mention of some
restriping out towards the other side. And we appreciate everything you have
that directs towards traffic. Um ... we hope that by hearing us out, you can help
us to make a difference. Tonight could be that difference that you guys can help
make for a lot of our people. And ...we thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Kalua.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Joseph Pluta.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Pluta approached the podium.

MR. PLUTA: ... Thank you, Council Members, for, for being here. My name is
Joe Pluta. I'm the President of the Board of the West Maui Taxpayer's. And
we're glad to have young Zeke joining us in the ... as Assistant Executive
Director, and to come up. We're getting more and more interest. .. people who
live here in local community to join our organization. You know, we're .. .(end of
tape, start 2A) . .. a political organization. I wanted to make sure that you all
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understand that. .. and that's where we're, we're headed towards. Things that
really concerns me, everybody wants money, and I'm just, I, I, everybody who's
been up here spoke, we would ... yes, absolutely .. .(Iaughter) . .. everything's
good. I .. .(inaudible) . .. really moved by the seniors, by the Drug Court, by the
Boys and Girls Club, by everybody. You know, it. .. 1 know it's a fight for dollars.
My concern really, that I faxed to all of you a letter last night. .. 1was supposed to
be in Honolulu today ... tonight for a thing that I've ... it's cost me a lot of money
not to go, but I feel it's that important to be here tonight. 'Cause I'm concerned
that you're gonna get the money that you need to ... to do this. I've been in the
real estate business for over 30 years in Hawaii; lived in Maui for 21 years. Very
active in that, and in the community. And I know that there's a thing that's, that
really scares me. And that is the situation that exists now and the confusion
about this zoning ordinance that was amended and what it's ...what it
did ... permit or not permit in terms of apartment rentals. Uh ...that's my
business also. I'm in that, in that business. I'm very intimately familiar with it. I
knew it was passed. I knew how many thousands of apartments have been sold
with the idea that they can be rented for short-term transient rentals that
now--with the current interpretation of the Planning Department--cannot be.
There's a tremendous ... 1mean .. .(laughter) . .. I'm just, I'm ... it scares to think,
you know, about what would happen. You know? Some inscrupulous [sic]
individual suing everybody for. ..who, if that such of, interpretation continues to
exist because the values--four out of five every apartment that's ever been sold
here ... and thousands apartments in Kihei and West MauL .. particularly, were
only sold ... might not have been sold at all if it wasn't for the fact the buyers
thought that they could rent 'em for short-term motel use. If that is not the case,
or that's not--they're going, all gonna sue the realtors, the realtors gonna sue
everybody... it's gonna be .. .(sigh) . .. it's gonna be a nightmare, an absolute
nightmare. The property values are based upon that. If you, if... if you'll find
out--and this can be verified by any group of, of people involved in real estate
business. The ... the values of all those apartments would go down by over a
hundred thousand dollars each, right now today if they could not be used for
short-term rentals. Multiply that times 4,000, you got, now you got $400 million
less tax base to tax ... tax at. Where does money, there goes the money. Then
you gotta increase the Corp. Counsel law .. .(Iaughter) . .. legal fees because
you're gonna be ... paying out awards like crazy and it. .. incredible amount of
lawsuits. And ... avoid it, please. I mean, I. .. 1just can't tell you that you've got
to avoid this ... (laughter). . . somehow. And I think some of you can really
appreciate what I'm talking about. At least I hope you do. That's my major
concern. There's a lot more things that go on.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. PLUTA: We all want more things than ... what, the thing that's really moving to me,
the, I. .. it wasn't on my list, the Drug Court, please support that program. Save
lives. The youth center, the, the growth, I didn't know about the Boys Clubs
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taking over the, the youth center, but the kids here need more
things to do at
night. .. besides drugs. And if we lit these parks, the parks need
to get lighting.
They need lighting down there in a area, a field where
they can
skateboard ... and the Razors they call 'em now, or scooters, or
something like
some safe area that's lighted, another basketball court with lightin
g out there.
And let's keep 'em over there under supervision, safe and away
from drugs.
Napili Park, the same way. I mean, now they got this great park
in Napili, it's a
big space with nothing going on. You know, that's, there'
s a big young
population--these two areas that can be utilized for healthy activit
ies, and it's an
investment in the future. I know you're all serious about. I know
... that's why
you're here. That's why you do it. Thank you very much. God bless
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Joe.
MR. PLUTA: Any questions?
CHAI R HOKAMA: Questions for Joe?
MR. PLUTA: ... Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Joe.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Charlie Mahuna?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Charlie Mahuna?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, Beatrice Abilay?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Alex ...
MR. HUFALAR, FROM THE AUDIENCE: ... Hufalar.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Hufalar.
NOTE:

Long pause while Mr. Hufa/a r approa ched the podium .

MR. HUFALAR: I had to help you pronounce that name.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Alex.
MR. HUFALAR: No problem. My name's Alex Hufalar. And I'm here for-CHAIR HOKAMA: Alex, adjustthe mic, please.
MR. HUFALAR: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. HUFALAR: ... I'm here for public safety. Urn ...
· .. about three years ago, I had a surfing accident that I almost drowned.
And ...
· .. I thank the lifeguards to be there. It was a off-duty lifeguard that was there
that day. And he kind of pulled me out of the water. But what happened
was ... there was another surfer that was there ... and he tried to pull me out. But
apparently he wasn't physical, he wasn't. .. you know, he wasn't trained for that
kind of workout. So he, like ... so another guy came by. But when he saw me
going down ... he came by and gave me mouth-to-mouth. And his name was
Fred. And ... thanks to him, I'm here today to tell you guys that. .. you know, for
you guys helping support the lifeguard and the public safety people. You
know... 1 thank you guys a lot, let me tell you. Without them, I would be
somewhere else, like, you know, sleeping ... dead maybe ... kind of thing. But
you know, with their training, you know, and supporting them, that was the big
factor in my life today ... to be here today. And I. .. and ...
· .. and I, you know ... 1 see that, you know, that they could use more help, you
know in ... in equipment. .. in personnel. .. kind of stuff. 'Cause I see other
beaches that could use ... Iike lifeguards or whatever. But, you know, the people
that's, you know, are lifeguards now, you know, they are doing a fantastic job
'cause I'm able to surf everyday. 'Cause I have seizures ... and I been, you
know, I've been ... Iike 19 years ... you know, I've been, had this operation on
me. But the Lord has, you know ... you know, thank me to be here ... to be still
be able to surf. And every time I go surfing, everyday down at D. T. Fleming
Park, I feel safe because there's a lot of lifeguard people that I know that they
know my problem. And because of their training, I don't feel afraid of the
water... or like, you know, to jump in there or something. Because some days
the waves are too big for me ... but I know they're there to pull me out of the
water when I need to be out. Because sometime I shouldn't be in the water, but
you know as a surfer, you know, you need to be in the water. One of my
highlights that I always tell people when I almost drowned is by being
sponge-bathed by a nurse. Thank God, you know, she was woman not a... not
a man. So that was, that was one of my highlights of, you know-- 41 -
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AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. HUFALAR: --being drowned that day... and having a, you
know. But, again, I'd
like to, you know, thank you guys a lot. . .for being there
and, you know,
supporting these people. And ... you know, like I said ... this
is from my heart.
This is not like piece of paper to tell you ... you know, what I
have to read or
anything else. 'Cause this is what I really mean ... that, you know,
with, without
this lifeguard people and their training, you know ... what can I
say? You know,
these guys are fantastic people. Mahalo.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Alex. Next is Mike Foley.
NOTE:

Long pause while Mr. Foley approa ched the podium .

MR. FOLEY: ... Forgot my wallet; I almost made a big contri
bution to the County
budget.
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. FOLEY: Actually, it would have been a very small contribution
.
ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. FOLEY: Thank you very much for being here ... Mayor Hokam
a, Members of the
Council. Uh ... I'm addressing you tonight as a member of the Board
of Directors
of the new Maui Coastal Land Trust. We feel that Maui Coun
ty is at a very
critical time. There are scenic ocean views along the coastline
that are being
obstructed by new development. There's beach access being
blocked by new
houses and development. The Maui Coastal Land Trust was recen
tly formed to
acquire, protect, and preserve the shoreline to ... to provide more
open space,
and in some case, more parks for the County. Uh ... the
protection of our
coastline is a task for all of us--the public, the business comm
unity, the visitor
industry, the government, and the conservation organizations.
As one of the
directors of the Maui Coastal Land Trust, I support the Mayor's
proposed funding
of $1 million for acquisition and maintenance of coastal lands
to be used either
for open space or for parks. The Maui Coastal Land Trust
looks forward to
working with the County to ensure that access to our beaches
is protected and
that more lands are preserved so that this generation and in future
generations
will have the opportunity to enjoy scenic views along the Maui
coastline. The
Council's support of the $1 million appropriation is requested
... by the Maui
Coastal Land Trust. I'm also a member of the Mayor's West
Maui Advisory
Committee. And wearing that hat for a minute, I'd like to
tell you that we
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appreciate the new ... half of a park that we have at Napili. And
... it's, it's great
to have a half-park in Napili, but we would really like to have the
other half. And I
was surprised to ...to discover that the ... the completion of the
Napili Park is not
in the .. .in this year's budget.
So ... thank, thank all of you.
Thank
Jo Anne Johnson, especially .. .for providing the, the half park.
And we'd really
like to have the other half. Uh ... are there any questions
that any of the
Members of the Council have about the Maui Coastal Land Trust?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions?
MR. FOLEY: Thank you all for journeying to ... West Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Foley.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Next we have Michael Moore.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Moore approa ched the podium .

MR. MOORE:
. . . Aloha and good evening, Members of the Council,
and
Staff... Chairman Hokama. My name is Michael Moore. I'm a long-t
ime resident
and business owner in Lahaina. And I'd like to thank you for comin
g out to the
west side. Sometimes we call, we refer to it as the island of the
west side 'cause
we seem so far away from the ... politicians of Central Maui. But.
.. I'd also like to
thank all the people who came and spoke to ... came to speak
tonight and
express their concerns. Because a lot of the testimony was very
moving to me
personally. Uh .. .first of all, I'd like you to please take care of the
seniors. They
are our greatest resource. A senior center will not only ... be
a place for them,
but a wonderful way for the rest of the community to have
access to their
collective wisdom. I know you have a daunting task in dividing
up the money pie
here. And there are certainly many worthy, worthy recipients--th
e seniors, MEO,
Maui Youth and Family Services, the Boys and Girls Club ...
the Drug Court
it. . .it's such a common-sense approach and really saves lives.
So I urge you to
please support that program. An, another group that really saves
lives is the
water safety guys. On a island that is dependent on the visitor
industry and a lot
of people coming here that are very inexperienced in the ocean
, we really need
to support those services. I really hope that you find a way to
support all these,
all these people. One way that I think that we can ensure ... that
you're able to
support these organizations into the future would be to also invest
in our industry.
Most of the people on Maui make their living in the vis ... visitor
industry. And so
often from letters to the editor, it feels like an "us versus them"
situation. But
please remember that we in the visitor industry are the comm
unity as well. I
believe the County should support our major industry by
supporting the
leadership of the Maui Visitors Bureau in marketing Maui as a
destination and a
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brand. In the same light, I'd like to encourage you to fund the
efforts of the
LahainaTown Action Committee with funds from the Mayo
r's budget for
economic development. The events organized by LAC keep Lahain
a a dynamic
destination for visitors and residents. In addition, the events showc
ase a rich
cultural and historic character of the first capital of the Kingd
om of Hawaii.
Please support the MVB and the LAC. I'd also like to take a mome
nt. .. to sort of
make some quick philosophical comments. I know it's getting late,
but I'd like to
remind the Council that you were all elected to lead Maui
into the new
millennium. And that is an awesome responsibility. More than
ever before it
seems like the citizens of Maui are concerned about the direction
our island is
taking. Please take some time to reflect on how we can, how
we will all look
back on this time that you all governed. We'll be remembered as
a time of traffic
snarls, congestion, and overdemel. .. overdevelopment. What kind
of legacy will
you choose to leave us with? We need to create parks and open
space and
protect our agricultural lands. This has got to be a priority for you.
It's good for
our community, and it's good for our industry. That's why people
come here. I
was heartened by Mayor Apana's vision for the west side, as descr
ibed in The
Lahaina News recently:
a grand cultural, heritage corridor through
Lahaina .. .from our most important sacred site, Mokuula, to the
harbor and the
court house-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. MOORE: --thank you ... to ... to the harbor and the court house
; moving Kam III to
create open space; and a park in the center of our town; and
also moving the
highway from the Pali to Lahaina mauka to ease the traffic with
a rural country
road, and thus creating an unprecedented stretch of undevelope
d shoreline park
land. These kinds of projects ...these are the kinds of projec
t that. .. projects
that you will be remembered for. But I'll take guts ... don't pass
the buck. If you
have to fight the DOT, if you have to fight the State, then fight them.
Take control
of our roads back. If it, it's not like we're asking to build a road
to Honolulu.
It's ... if you have to fight the DOE to move the school, then fight
them. Take
back control of our schools and where they're located. Please consid
er carefully
the decisions you make for our community. Many times they canno
t be undone,
and we are really counting on you. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Moore. Next is Patti Yanez
. Patti?
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Yanez approa ched the podium .

MS. YANEZ: ... Aloha, my name is Patti Jo Yanez.
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· .. Even though I have a paper, I want you know this comes from heart, okay?
· . .(Iaughter) . .. I deal directly with the public day in and day out working as a
concierge for the last 13 years at the Westin. I also come in close contact with
our beach lifeguards as a professional repair technician at Maui Jim's
Sunglasses. I speak with people on a constant basis for aquatic-orientated
activities and marine safety.
Safety is a big concern for our island in
general. .. and tourism is our number one industry, and Hawaii is known as an
ocean destination playground. People come from all over to swim and enjoy our
ocean. Yet the majority of people that live here and visit here lack the basic
knowledge of ocean safety. There's not enough of our beaches that are covered
with beach lifeguards for safety for the amount of people living and visiting here
each day. We need more ocean safety lifeguards. Hire part-timers if need be.
But the bottom line is we need adequate staffing for ocean safety. We need
more lifeguard towers. But more importantly, we need public relations. With
enough staffing, we will have public relations in conjunction with the hotels and
our schools. See, as a concierge, if I make a mistake with a dinner reservation
for a guest. .. this could easily be fixed. However, if a lifeguard makes a mistake
on his job, it could cost someone their life. We need to change the County
Charter so that the ocean safety officers are recognized as part of public safety.
In my professional contact with our water safety officers through working at Maui
Jim's, I hold them in the highest regard ...
· . .(sigh). .. right up there with the police and the fire departments. Simply put,
they're in the line of work that saves lives. When I see an ocean safety officer
come in and purchase a 200 to 300 dollar pair of sunglasses on their salary to
better protect their eyes so that they may best protect the ocean to possibly help
save a life, I see true dedication and sacrifice for their job. In order to get this
message across, I ask that you take the time to go out and see for yourself what
these beach lifeguards are doing daily and what they deal with. Remember, the
keys to improvement are hiring of more ocean safety lifeguards, part-timers, et
cetera. And I thank you for your time.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Patti.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you very much. Brian Mahuna?
· .. Brian Mahuna?
· .. Theo ... Theo Morrison.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Morrison approached the podium.
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MS. MORRISON: ... Good evening and thank you for coming
to Lahaina. My name is
Theo Morrison, I'm the Director of LahainaTown Action Comm
ittee. Um ... 1
thought there was incredibly moving testimony tonight on, from
the participants in
the Drug Court. I'd heard good things about them before, but
now I'm thoroughly
convinced after what I heard tonight. So I surely hope you
... support that
program. And Lahaina has a serious drug problem. Like they
were saying, Front
Street is .. .(Iaughter) . .. you can get anything down there.
So I think that's,
this ... pra, probably a priority, it. .. is ... affects every aspec
t of... of our
community. I'd also like to support the senio r center. We work
very closely with
these senio r citizens here in West MauL They do our boat day
greetings, they
provide the music and entertainment for our boat day greetings
which was this
morning, and they'll be down there again tomorrow morning.
We actually have
70 ships coming in this year, and they'll be there bright and early
for every single
ship. They provide a real authenticity to the event, a real genui
ne ... amount of
aloha. And it's really wonderful for them to be able to provide
this for our visitors.
I'm also here to support the Maui Visitors Bureau. They've done
a tremendous
job this past year. They also support us in our events. And
the lifeguards are
very, very important part of our island life here. And many
of the visitors that
come here--because we run the Visitor Center--I can tell you
they're just totally
clueless about .. .(Iaughter) . .. the ocean. And to have lifegua
rds is really
important. It's important for residents ... but especially it's impor
tant for people
from the Midwest who ... who think, they wond er if the ocean
goes under the
island. Uh ... also the ... (laughter) . .. Mokuula is project that
we support in
Lahaina. It's a very important part of bringing back the cultur
e to Lahaina. And
that's also in, funding in the Mayor's budget. LahainaTown
Action Committee
has received funds from the Economic Development Small Town
Initiative. And
this is a, again, a very important. .. aspect of the Mayor's
budget. We're a
nonprofit, Lahaina ... LahainaTown Action Committee is a nonpr
ofit working to
make Lahaina a better place to live, to work, and to visit. We're
mostly known for
our ten annual events that we do every year. And these
events include
Halloween, A Taste of Lahaina, and the upcoming ... In Celeb
ration of Canoes
event which will be at the end of May, two weeks long. We're
bringing in canoe
carvers from all over the South Pacific. These events not
only bring in us
tremendous amounts of publicity and ... news coverage
... nationally and
internationally, but they also provide a tremendous opportunity
for our residents
to experience cultural events, fun events. The majority of our event
s are free and
open to the public. And a good 50 percent of all our events are
attended by the
local residents. The In Celebration of Canoes event will be shown
on national TV
this fa". It was coverage from last year. And we've also receiv
ed coverage in-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MS. MORRISON: --the New York Times. We'll also be greeti
ng 70 cruise ships with
over 200 passengers and crew this year. And we brought in
$100,000 this past
year in Hawaii Tourism Authority grants to the County of MauL
That's State
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money to the County of Maui to help promote our events. We also brought in
$80,000 in sponsorship dollars. Again, as a result of our events. The majority of
these funds were put right back into the community--$50,000 ... $50,000 went
directly to community, other community nonprofits who helped us coordinate
these events. And the other proceeds were used, we spend that money to
create these events, we--advertising, signs, sound, entertainment, all kinds of
stuff. So ... the, these ... these areas, I'd really like you to support. And the
amount received from, we, we ... personally receive from the County is rather
small. But we're able to multiply it many times over. It's a crucial part of the
funding we do.
MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MS. MORRISON: And the small towns on MauL .. are what makes Maui unique. Each
one is it's own separate identity. And by funding the small community
organizations in these towns, we can keep that identity intact. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Theo. Next we have Mr. Jack Starr.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Starr approached the podium.

MR. STARR:
. . . Thank you, County Members.
I'm emotionally drained
.. . (Iaughter). .. This is like going to a... a theater night for me or
something--between the seniors and the, and their stories made me laugh, to
Drug Court that was quite moving. Really got me. I think they're definitely things
to look at very seriously. Urn ... I'm here to talk and been moved to talk on ocean
safety. First off, I'd just like to thank all of you for funding, I believe, 15 years ago
you brought in sleds and jet skis to Maui County. And I'm, as a surfer, very
proud to be affiliated with .. .fellow surfers that are guards or part of ocean safety.
We are the leaders ... not in the nation, but in the world. We teach people critical
moves in critical situations on those skis. And it's to, to your support. So, again,
I thank you for that. Urn ...there is something that I wanted to talk about. .. as far
as a truism. One of those is I had a full head of hair 20 years ago. Twenty years
ago Launiupoko was not a surf spot. And from Launiupoko to Puamana Beach
Park, that, none of that was surf spots. Now we have Guardrails, Old Mans,
Lone Palm--surf spots that are, they're springing up everyday. For pregnant
lady's surfs in between there, it's called Pregnants. What's happened is is
there's a population explosion. As we know on Maui, we are ... according
to ... some travel magazines that are in high regard ... number one island
destination in the world. People wanna live here. And it's obvious in my 21
years here, we have expanded greatly in population. My proposal is to have a
lifeguard station put at Launiupoko Beach Park. And, again, the manpower to go
with that. A couple things have been said tonight about ocean safety. There is a
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critical difference between the lifeguards that man the pools and the lifeguards
that man the beaches. Uh ...the beach guards are highly trained. The ... not to
take anything away from the pool guards, but they're in a, in a confined area.
The ocean ... guards here on Maui County are incredible. Um ... 1 believe that
public safety was mentioned. And I definitely feel that there is a difference and
that the lifeguard should be looked at--on the beach--as public safety. We talked,
a little bit was mentioned about. .. part-timers. I'm a restaurant manager, Kimo's
Restaurant. I've been there 21 years. I would certainly be willing, one day a
week, to man a tower. I am a waterman. And ... 1 don't know if that's a
possibility, but if that. .. if that is ... pay is nominal compared to ... the experience
and the ability that I have that I would give towards that.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. STARR: I'm done ... (laughter) . .. County Members, that you very much for your
time. Mahalo.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Starr. Next we have Dana Howeth.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Howeth approached the podium.

MS. HOWETH: ... Hi. Good evening. My name is Dana Howeth, and I'm the
Executive Director for the Community Clinic of Maui. And I'm here this evening
just to share with you folks--if you don't already know--we are the main safety net
to serve the uninsured and underserved here on the island, with the exception of
Hana. We have a clinic right next door here at the Lahaina ... Comprehensive
Health Center. We do serve a significant number of folks for mental health and
substance abuse. I, too, was very moved because we work directly with the
Maui Drug Court... through our ice program. Many of you may have saw, seen
the article in the newspaper, this Sunday, on the ice program. We do get
$65,000 from the County to administer the ice program. It said 80, but it was 65.
I wish it were 80. We get another $25,000 from the GRC to provide mental
health services. What I'd like to come before you this evening is to request a
one-time $70,000 line item in the, the Mayor's budget this year to help support
our billing department. This last year, our billing department took a significant hit
when we had to cut our billing specialist. And the reason we had to do that was
to hire another internal medicine physiCian. And whenever we need services on
the medical side, we will always divert it from a nonmedical part of our, of our
clinic. To just share with you, the billing specialist does a, plays a real important
role. Number one, with her being there, we have an opportunity to generate
about $1.4 million in, in revenue through Medicaid, Medicare, Quest. .. and
private insurances. Um ... also she has the ability to go in and audit charts and
make sure that our physicians are coding correctly, making sure that we are in
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compliance with the Health Care Finance Administrative guidelines and the
Federal government, and also just make sure that we are submitting
claims ... appropriately. In short, if we hire her, we will go ahead and immediately
generate an additional $60,000 to that. Again, if we were to get the funding that
we get from the ice program, the GRC, and you folks, it would be a total of
5 percent of our entire budget. Which, which isn't a whole lot. So if you could
support that, we would really, really appreciate it. Okay. Thanks.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any questions for Dana?
... Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You said $70,000. What would that be used for?
MS. HOWETH: It would to hire our biller... and hire a certified professional biller and to
support our existing billing department so that we can continue to divert funds to
offset the cost for our uninsured folks. Currently, our insured rate is about, at
60 percent right now... which is-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. HOWETH: --pretty significant.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
MS. HOWETH: Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much .
. . . Chuck Patterson?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Patterson approached the podium.

MR. PATTERSON: ... Good evening, Council Members. My name's Chuck Patterson,
and I'm a professional athlete from California. And I've been travelling to Maui
for the last 12 years .. .training in windsurfing and surfing and now the new sport,
kite surfing. And ... I'm just here to actually fight and ... show my aloha for the
lifeguards that have been doing a tremendous job here ... ever since I've been
here and probably longer than that. Without them, I think ... we would have a lot
of problems with the tourist as well 'cause that would be deterrent. And, of
course, Maui is really big. We, we pretty much live off the tourists and that's a
big thing here, and we wanna keep them coming back. And ...

- 49-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 29, 2001 - Lahaina Civic Center Social Hall

· .. with this new sport, kite surfing and stuff... I'm sure you've all seen it. .. out at
Ironwoods and then also in Kanaha ... it's a big issue. And without the lifeguard
support and help with all the new people coming in and learning this
sport... it's ... it, it starts to become a big problem in safety and everything as far
as beachgoers and surfers alike, and the canoe people as well. And I just wanna
reiterate the concern for. .. the job that they've done so well with the Wave
Runners and rescue sleds. That is a big need and ... we definitely need more
funds to keep that coming in, to keep that current and keep the tools and
everything ... ready to get more people on the beach to help out. Because the
Wave Runners definitely helped out. And ...without that, we couldn't have made
many rescues as we have in the past. Um ... Iet's see, there are few other
things, I'm a little nervous here ... (laughter). .. Um .. .let's see, oh, yeah, the
ocean safety people here in Maui have been showcased in a lot of TV shows like
ESPN and Discovery channel for the job that they have done so well, and may
have actually carved a niche now for everyone in Califor. .. California and
Europe, all over the world ... as far as the guidelines and how to do water safety
and everything. And I think that should really be ... Iooked as a job well done
here. And without your support... they couldn't have done a great job as well.
So I just wanted to say thanks, again, for your help. And I hope to have a little
more support from you guys this year. Thank you very much.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Patterson. Jerry Kunitano ... Kunitomo?
?, FROM THE AUDIENCE: .. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, thank you.
· .. Buck ... Buchanan.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Buchanan approached the podium.

MR. BUCHANAN, FROM THE AUDIENCE: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Take your time there, Buck.
MR. BUCHANAN: Good evening. I'm Buck Buchanan from Lahaina. Mahalo for being
here.
· .. I have two things to ask, and that's, neither one of 'em calls for anything but
thinking ... and vision and ... applying your good brains. One is that--and we're
all aware of the traffic problems--but I think we'll make a mistake if we limit it to
roads for cars. I think we've gotta be more ...
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· .. futuristic than that. I think we've gotta think about. .. narrow gauge rail kind of
stuff, we gotta think about the Disneyland concepts. There's no reason we can't
do that. They don't take as much room. They don't. .. they have different
elevation requirements, and they keep those plastic cars down. Uh ... the other
thing I want you to think about is, is to ease up some more. I know the
Administration just recently eased up a little bit on the homeowner's use of
the ... trash places so that they could take stuff down a little bit more frequently,
which is a good move. But I think we've made a mistake--and I'm talking about
the inclusive "we" when we went to the $6 charge for homeowners to put their
trash down there. Uh ... it just has brought on a God-awful amount of trash in
public places--beachfronts and beach areas, cane roads, highways, on and on
and on. So I want you to think about it, please. Uh ... I'm taken by all of our
people in West Maui, and am delighted that you saw the big turnout tonight.
Uh ... 1think it maybe proves to you that there are people here besides tourists.

?: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. BUCHANAN:
And, you know, they live among the tourists and they're
outnumbered every damned day of the year by tourists, you know. And yet
they're sweet loving, helpful. .. bitchy people like I am. I mean, I speak about the
last category for myself-ALL: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
MR. BUCHANAN: --not others. Urn ... but I've never been moved, you know, in any of
the various public appearances I've made.. .never been moved as much as I
was tonight by the Drug Court representation. If you have any money at all, put it
there.
· .. That's, that was more than chicken skin. That was marvelous. And it takes
an awful lot for people to do that. Think of this, think of ourselves ... none of us
are perfect. None of us have been perfect.
· .. How many times have we admitted things like they did tonight to us?
· .. Fantastic. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Buck.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Buck.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Russell Brown?
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NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Brown approached the podium.

MR. BROWN: ... Good evening, Council Members. You'll have to excuse my voice,
I'm getting over a cold.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(inaudible) . ..
MR. BROWN: I'm here to talk on behalf of the water safety program ... and maybe
mention a couple other things. I'd like to first say that I have Parkinson's
Disease. And .. .for me to go to the beach and know that there's a water safety
officer there to watch over me and be able to go surfing ... knowing that I'm
gonna be looked after properly is very comforting. I'm a graduate of Lahainaluna
School. .. 1971, and I've seen the program develop from the beginning. And the
use of jet skis, it is just phenomenal. These guys are the best in the world.
We're talking the best. And to have them on our, in our corner is just
unbelievable. And I would like you to support them anyway that you can. And I
thank you for the support that you've given them. Uh ... 1 was very moved tonight
by the Drug Court. I think that's a worthwhile cause and ... I'm glad I came just to
witness that. Also, I got one other thing to say, along with Buck ... um ... why
can't a rail system work? My grandfather was a head engineer of OR&L. And
he ... was an engineer for many years. And it seemed to work then, why can't it
work now? Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you very much, Mr. Brown. Bren ... Brennan O'Malley?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. O'Malley approached the podium.

MR. O'MALLEY: ... Good evening, Council Members and Staff. I'm getting hungry
now. My name is Brennan O'Malley, and I'm here on behalf of Jan Dapitan,
Community Work Day's program. Um ... we've heard a lot of very strong and
emotional messages from the citizens of West MauL .. unfortunately, I'm here to
talk about the Parks and Recreation budget. Uh ... I'd also like to support ... put
in my, my two cents--back, 20 years ago, back when Jack Starr had hair, I was a
California State lifeguard for five years seasonally. And ... Iooking at the program
that that state had in California and with what Archie and his guys work with, I, I
fully support more funding for those guys. It's phenomenal. Their, their
professionalism is renowned throughout the world. Um ... but I'm here to speak
on behalf of the Maui Marriott and show our support for Keep America Beautiful
system, specifically the Community Work Day program. Marriott International, in
it's nationwide spirit to serve the community project, is currently a partner with
Community Work Day program and their commitment that to be of service to
ones community and environment is a vital part of all of our lives. This year
budget of... $90,000 is listed as a line item under the Parks and Recreation
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Administration budget. However, Community Work Day programs' requesting
additional $10,000. Community Work Day programs had a flat budget for three
years, and monthly operating expenses have increased over the same period.
The additional amount is needed due to increased dumping and increased litter
calls, including responses to County agencies. Keep America Beautiful and
Community Work Day programs must rely on funds from many sources.
Um ... companies like Marriott are giving their most. .. they can to many different
agencies. Marriott International will continue its commitment to insist Community
Work Day's goals, but we urge the passage of $100,000 appropriation in the
Parks and Recreation Fiscal Year 2002 budget. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. O'Malley.
AUDIENCE: ., .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Dyke Kondo.
NOTE:

Long pause while Mr. Kondo approached the podium.

MR. KONDO: ... Mr. Chairman, is there anybody else who want to testify before me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I. .. we have about another five people besides you.
MR. KONDO: I suggest that they testify before me ... because I want plenty of time.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you can have your three minutes now and then come back
after everyone else, Mr. Kondo.
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. KONDO: '" I. .. I'm gonna ask you some questions and .. .look to see if you
know... to give me some answer. I want to know if you Councilsmen [sic] know
whether... the annual. .. increase in property taxes ... assessment have say,
ceiling. What is the ceiling?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't know that-MR. KONDO: Every county has a ceiling. What is the County ... Maui County ceiling?
Don't you Councilmen know, know that?
During Han, Hannibal Tavares
Administration, the ceiling was 10 percent. Under the new appeal form that I've
got recently, last year, it says 20 percent. When and how that ceiling was lifted--I
ask that question to the Council last year and the previous year. No answer.
That. .. how can, how can you say the Councilmen knowledgeable if you don't
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know those things? Too bad some of you are new so you don't know. That's
excusable. I can see that.
· .. But how, I'm coming back to that ...
· .. that the Council ordinance that was created in October 6, 1995... in order
to ... uh ... put the Circuit Breaker, replace the Max Tax, the Council Budget
Chairman, Dennis Nakamura, has suggested that. .. put an umbrella, that the
umbrella receive $10,000 additional exemption for the homeowners' property.
That was signed by the Mayor... Lingle ... on, somewhere on November 7 or
November 8 of that same year, 1985.
· .. When I call the Property Tax Department, they tell me, no the senior citizens
not gonna get it. .. only the younger ones below 60 going get that $10,000
assessment. But, however, when I questioned Councilman Nakamura, he say
everybody, all the homeowners supposed to get that 10,000 .. .(inaudible) . ..
And I sent the letter to the Council of the whole in 1998, September, during the
election. So the new Councilmen not familiar with it. But the older Council
Members should know it. And ...why... according to the County Charter... 1
have a County Charter, I always have proof, evidence with me when I go. The,
the Charter says: to conduct investigation of operation of any department
function of the County, and subject upon which the Council may legislate. The
Council did legislate that $10,000 additional. .. exemption. But nobody in the
County Council came up or made any move to rectify that error or that fraud and
make restitution to the senior citizens. For four years ... the senior citizens who
own property have been charged $144.20 ... which should be either rebated or
refunded because you have ...
· . . ordinance ... the 1995 ordinance that gave all homeowners additional
$10,000 exemption. And like I said, only the younger ones below 50, uh, below
60 got that $10,000 exemption. When I questioned the property tax department
and I told them that this is ordinance made by the County Council in '95, the
senior clerk told me if the Council had created this ordinance, why isn't the
County Council doing something about it? This was last year, April.
· .. Now, and they ... about my...Apana Administration, they ... Finance Director
Lo, he says anybody who's not getting their exemption should file appeal. But
the way I understand the appeal, the appeal is for the annual increase in your
assessment.
· .. Previously... previous administration, you only had to, the people who apply
for the first time they apply for their exemption, they only need to take their
receipt and go to their property tax department, and the department take cares of
it. But. .. but now, under Apana, he wants, go ... (inaudible) . .. under Apana, he
want to, for us to file appeals. The appeal is going cost $15. Gasoline--when
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you travel from Lahaina to over there is over $6 per trip. You gotta make two trip,
that's over, over $13 in gasoline alone. Why put the monkey on our back? This
is a decision ... it's already have been signed. It's on record.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kondo, do, would you care to return so that. .. you know, we
gave you about five minutes.
MR. KONDO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know you have more to say, so-MR. KONDO: Somebody else ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask everyone else to speak, and you may return .
. . . Anthony Akana.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Akana approached the podium.

MR. AKANA: ... Hi. .. you guys neva know who Anthony Akana was, yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (laughter) . .. I know-MR. AKANA: .. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I'm looking at you going-COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Iaughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: --who?
MR. AKANA: Um ... 1, I did that on purpose. Because if you see that I, I'm, I'm here as
an individual and not as Friends of Mokuula. But let me just tell you that I wanna
thank you for your support .. .(end of tape, start 28)... for Friends of Mokuula.
And let's move on to where I, why I'm really here. I'm here because I love
Lahaina. And ... there's three major themes that I saw in the Mayor's proposal
that I felt that maybe we haven't spent enough time thinking about. I'm
not. .. talking about putting money into, but thinking about and trying to do
something about it. One is that. . .I think that arts and culture and education and
environment--these three things are one of the ... are the most important
because the magic word in that proposal is quality. And these are the quality
things that we need here in ... not only in Lahaina, but all of MauL And if you look
under those areas, there's very little said about those things. And we're so
concerned about economic development that we don't realize that with taking
care of those things, the economic development will follow ... and we're going to
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kill the golden goose once again.
I think that the other part of it is
collaborative ... collaborative ... collaborative and partnerships and
those kinds of
efforts are in, the most important thing and the best way to spend
your money.
We're doing a collaborative with LahainaTown Action, Lahaina
Restoration. The
amount of money that we're getting to do this collaborative is going
to reach and
go ten times as far ... as it would have gone if you give one ... organ
ization to the
other. We are going to, we are partnering right now with Drug Court
because 80
percent of those people are Hawaiians ... and they're gonna
be a part of the
Mokuula, and we're gonna get them out of there. We're partne
ring with Maui
Arts and Culture Center... the big guy with all the millions of dollar
s and us small
guys going go partner with them. And what for? What for?
They have the
means to get our message out through arts, through
culture, through
presentations. And it's not costing ... extra money. It's, that's what
they do. And
so we're just tagging on with them. We're partnering with other
people. There
are partnerships that go on in Lahaina that I don't think you even
realize is, is-MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. AKANA: --what is happening is that it generates and it affect
s more people than
you could ... even dream about affecting with the little monies
that you have to
distribute. So if you look under partnerships and collaboratio
n ... partnership
initiatives, got one paragraph about this big about that. Okay? And
it's about the
fairgrounds .
. . . Come on. What I really wanna tell you is that economic devel
opment needs
to be put in it's place after we take care of the people ... and the
quality of life that
you keep talking about and we've been talking about for years.
So, think
quality... and economics will come. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Akoni.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Willi Wolff.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Wolff approa ched the podium .

MR. WOLFF: ... Good evening. And thanks for staying long and
staying awake .
. . . I would like to talk about the traffic and ... throw out some
ideas ...which I
think are important to consider. Uh ... the problem is simple to
state--too many
cars on the road. And the solution most people think about is
build more roads.
And in Kihei, the South Kihei Road was ...congested ten years
ago, and they
builded [sic] the North Kihei Road. It took only ten years for devel
opment to catch
up and congest that road even more. So just building more
roads is not
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necessarily the solution. There are alternate ways of movin
g people around.
And ... 1 believe the most efficient way to motivate people to use
alternate way is
to make it more expensive to drive cars. I drive a car myself.
I don't like to pay
more for it, but I think it's the only solution. To add a $1 tax
on every gasoline
sold ...and for residents, we can reduce the State income tax
to set off the extra
cost. This will encourage people to walk.
· . . Now one thing is ... half-a-year ago, a year ago I was
without a car for
half-a-year voluntarily. I was so addicted to driving a car it took
me three months
to pick up a bicycle to drive from Lahaina to Kaanapali to work.
As soon as I did,
I was happy. I had the exercise ... 1drove off the road along the
ocean. I had the
fresh air. As soon as I bought a car, I haven't touched my bicycl
e again. Two
reasons, one is stretches, there's no bicycle path away from
the highway. And
riding along the highway, breathing the fresh ocean air, smelli
ng the ground, I
realized the difference as soon as I got near the highway... how
bad the air is. It
stinks ... you don't want to breathe it. And driving on the road,
we don't realize
what comes into the car is the exhaust fumes of the car in front
of us. But we are
so immune to it, we don't smell it. So one thing I suggest is
any bicycle paths
needs to be away from motor vehicle traffic. First of all, the qualit
y of air, but also
for safety. I don't feel safe driving a bicycle and having cars at
60 miles per hour
passing me. One little mistake and I'm dead meat.
NOTE:

Silence .

MR. WOLFF: ... Urn ...
· .. what, what the higher price of gasoline will also ... create
, motivate people
live closer to where you work. Anoth er way for people, a lot of
people work on,
on West Maui and live on the other side ... partly because there'
s no affordable
housing.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. WOLFF: If I make $1,600 a month or $2,000 a month and
I'm left with $1,200 or
$1,600 take home pay, I can't pay $850 rent. And that's what
a studio goes for
now.
· .. It will encourage people to use car pools. Encouraging
people to use van
pools. It will. .. produce extra mone y to create public transp
ortation system,
buses ... possibly monorail. Uh ...another idea I read in the paper
which struck
me, in Bahamas, rental cars are outlawed. Tourist in Baham
as are getting
around in shuttles provided by the hotels and public trans,
transportation. I
don't. .. think we will outlaw to, rental cars here, but we can increa
se the cost so
the tourists, the operators, the hotels will be encouraged to ... provid
e shuttles. A
shuttle can transport 60 people. That's 60 cars less on the road.
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... Another thing which I wanted to shortly tap on is ... the fataliti
es in West Maui.
And ... the reason for the fatalities is the overcrowdedness of
the roads, the
drunken driving, and I've picked up on--in a newspaper article--that
driving tired
is as dangerous as driving drunk or high on drugs.
MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. WOLFF: And people are driving tired because they are workin
g three jobs to make
a living. So they create economic conditions where people can
survive on one
job or two jobs ... will also reduce traffic fatalities. Thank you for
listening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Wolff.
NOTE:

Silence .

CHAIR HOKAMA: '" Mike Whitehead?
MS. ROC KED, FROM THE AUDIENCE: .. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mike left.
Louise Rockett?
NOTE:

Okay, thank you.

Hold on, Dyke, not your turn yet.

Pause while Ms. Rocke tt approa ched the podium .

MS. ROCKETT: ... Good evening, Council Members. Glad to
see you here tonight.
Just have a few things. One is the Napili Park. I live right there
by the park. It
was really wonderful, when you hear on Sundays, the crack of
the bat and the
people screaming. But it's not the children. If you come to Napili
, the children
have no way to get to that park. They're all playing in the street
. They're all
skateboarding. There's no place for those kids at that park. We
need the other
half of the park, which is for the little kids who we want to get off
the streets. The
other part is for organized activities. Lot of these children do
not participate in
organized activities. There's no playground there. There's nothin
g. It's just two
fields. And I love it, I mean, it's wonderful. But we need the
other half of the
park for those kids. Come to Napili. . .they're all in the road
playing on their
skateboards after school .
. . . Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Louise. We appreciate that.
AUDIENCE: ... (applause) . ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Nicole Gwen ... Halaapiapi. .. if... 1 hope I'm saying it
correct. Nicole, are you there?
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Halaapiapi approached the podium.

MS. HALAAPIAPI: ... First of all, it's kind of sad that there's only one person here for
Community Clinic of Maui. I personally was very poor about. . .four years ago.
And I always had to use their services. And when I began using their services, it
was only $14 a visit if I was uninsured. Now it's gone up to $25 a visit. And I
appreciate all their services, they're very good. The doctors are very good. But I
do have trouble trying to get a hold of a billing person every time I call in. And it
takes them awhile to respond. And now I see what the reason is. Um ...
. . . at that time, that $14 a visit would have taken me, probably, four months to
payoff. And they do have a sliding scale, and they allow you to pay it over a
long period of time ... which is very nice for people who cannot afford, you know,
even $14. Fourteen dollars, to some of us here, is one meal. You know,
$14 ... whatever. But some people, it's hard. So anyhow, I wanna thank
Community Clinic of Maui. That's not the reason why I was here. I just thought
of it when she started talking. But anyhow, he's my speech. I'm doing the same
one I did last time. I don't know if everyone was here the last time I did it. I'm
very nervous. Sorry. So, anyhow... good evening. Thank you for your time. My
name is Nicole Groen Halaapiapi. What I have to say today will bring shame to
myself and my husband's culture, but I've come here to speak out for funding on
the programs I believe in ... and have helped me in the past. I'm a victim of
domestic violence.
My husband and I have been married for five
years--sometimes separated, sometimes not. Because of this, I have had to use,
utilize many of the County's programs. I'm also a child of parents who have been
married at least three times--each during and after my birth. I was always shifted
around between dad, grandma, aunts, and uncles. Therefore, I believe very
strongly in keeping the family unit together. I used to be on DHS. Unless you've
been on it, you wouldn't know that it's not enough money to meet rent, pay
electric and phone--although I'm thankful for what they gave. As a result, I
desperately needed the services of MEO's surplus food program and their
referrals to the 700 Club and Salvation Army--who not only helped with food, they
also gave clothing. Light Bringers also helped a couple of times .
. . . My whole family believe in God and taught me it's wrong to lie, cheat, and
steal. Doing any of these things goes against my morals. That's why I'm so
thankful for these services. I know all I have to do is ask and they freely give. I
also stand behind funding for Women Helping Women, who have provided a safe
house for me on two occasions ... totaling a month, and two years of weekly
counseling. My husband attended court-ordered ATV classes which helped him
tremendously. I think both of us are still alive because of these two agencies.
Two of my sons were born with disabilities, therefore I had to take them to Imua
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Rehab. Thanks to Imua, their range of motion and speech have
improved. They
also gave referrals for 0-3 respite care, preschool open doors
, and MEO
Headstart--which were all approved and used. There are only 20
spots open for
children in Lahaina's MEO Headstart. I feel very blessed--my 3and 4-year-old
take up two spots. MEO not only provides transportation servic
es, they also
provide breakfast, lunch, and a snack--all for free. Please don't
cut their funding.
If anything, increase it. I don't trust just anyone with my childre
n ... all these
things I've gone ... with all the things I've gone through in my life.
But I know that
they are safe at preschool. Please pro ... provide as much fundin
g as you can for
these programs--hopefully even more than last year. Thanks to
these programs,
I'm no longer a domestic violence victim, I'm now a survivor.
Since the ATV
classes, there have been no more instances of domestic violence.
Also, thanks
to these programs, my children ... never have to know what it's
like to go to bed
hungry. We also put a down payment on a condo, so I believe
I will never need
the help of DHS again .
. . . I believe if you don't fund these programs ... well. .. well know,
it can only cost
our County more in the future. My children are the future, and
that's why I am
here tonight. And remember, for every one of me, there are hundr
eds more out
there whose lives you are affecting who couldn't make it tonigh
t or are too
ashamed to tell their story. And ... also, there was another paren
t here tonight
from the .. .they have a child in the MEO Headstart, and they were
speaking on
behalf of Drug Court. They did not have time to speak on
behalf on MEO
Headstart, so I'm letting you know right now that there's only 20
slots. I spoke on
two slots because I have two children, and his is an extra third
one. And at the
last meeting, six months ago, there were also other parents and
teachers who
came, who could not be here tonight. So that's a lot of peopl
e standing in for
only those 20 children. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you very much, Nicole .
. . . Okay, anyone else who wishes to speak... please let us,
make, make
yourselves aware, come forward.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Ka/epa approa ched the podium .

MR. KALEPA: ... Hello, everyone. My name is Archie Kalep
a, I'm a citizen of West
MauL And ... you know, it's, it's ... really gratifying to see you guys
sit here listen
to all the concerns--not only the people of West Maui, but the people
all of MauL
And that's a really tough job. And we really appreciate everything
that you folks
have done for us--the people of Maui. And ... you know, the,
the Drug Court
program, I think that's a really unique program because, you know,
like, one, that
guy that was here ... 1 seen him when we was kid. And ... uh, he
was ... he was
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headed in the wrong direction. And what I seen tonight was a
totally different
person. So, you know, I know there is hope, there is light at
the end of the
tunnel. And ... you know, another thing is what George was talking
about, the
senior citizens, you know, they ... those guys ... they, they're alway
s here in force
in the County Council hearings. And, you know, that's ... they,
they're very
inspiring. And I would like to see you folks support and fund their
projects. And
he, he ... he said one thing, and ... where he lives ... 1 live right next
door to him.
And ...this is, this is ... this is not about money. When you guys
go home tonight,
take a ride down Front Street. And when you go past Maulele
[sic] Park ... the
Lahaina Shores, you're gonna notice that that two-lane road
is actually a
one-lane road. And it, it's so dangerous ... (sigh). .. Coupl
e weeks ago, I
wanted to go fishing on my boat and I couldn't go out becau
se people were
blocking the whole road. I couldn't get out of the place. And ... 1
called the police
and he said, oh, well, we can't do anything. And so I'm asking for
you .. .for you
folks to take a ride on your way home... take a ride down there
and you look at
that area, and see the, the parking problem that's there that
needs to be
addressed. Because somebody's gonna die. Because you canno
t walk on the
side of the road. You walking on the road. And when you drive
down there
tonight, when you drive down Front Street, you're gonna see there'
s a... there's
a center line, the yellow line, and you going ride, you going drive
on both sides of
that center line. And that's something that's, you know, it's ... the,
the last County
Council guys that were here, they, they made a big differe
nce.
They,
Lahainaluna Road, they turned that into a four-lane stop. I mean
, that totall y
stopped the ... you know, the, the con ... congestion there. Now
traffic flows
really good. And that, that was a good thing. And, you know,
that, the ... that
parking thing there, that needs to be addressed 'cause some
body will die,
somebody will get hurt... and, you know, it might be one, some
body I know.
Might be George. I don't know. You know? And I don't, I don't
wanna see that
happen to anybody. And, you know, I'd like for you guys to take
a look at that.
And .. .for everybody supporting water safety and some of
our needs, I
appreciate that. And ... thank you once again, Council. I watch
you guys all the
time on TV. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Archie? Archie?
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so that we're clear, and our Public Works
Committee Chairman
is here, is this right across the tennis courts area?
MR. KALEPA: No-CHAIR HOKAMA: Further?
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MR. KALEPA: If you go, you go south of the tennis courts ... right
in front of Lahaina
Shores. What happens is Lahaina Shores ...they turned it into,
like, condo. So
those-CHAI R HOKAMA: Right. Right, right.
MR. KALEPA: --so the people park outside now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KALEPA: And the, the hotel parking ... you gotta pay.
So a lot of them park
outside on the road.
And there's been accidents late at night where
people ... you know, swipe the cars on the side of the road. And,
you know, it,
it's a, I don't think it's a situation that's that difficult. That can be
changed. You
know, just take a-?, FROM THE AUDIENCE: It is the other end of Front Street.
MR. KALEPA:
Shores.

Yeah, this is the south-end of Front Street, right in front of Lahain
a

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KALEPA: I don't know if you're familiar with Mango Stand ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. KALEPA: Mango Stand. Right there. That whole area right
there. For about 150
yards, there's cars parked on both sides. And ... Iot of it is becau
se the luau
show. You know, a lot, there's no, there's not enough parking,
so people gotta
park there. So maybe when you go it might be fairly empty, but
if you come over
here on a, on a... on a weeknight from 6 o'clock to 8 o'clock, you're
gonna see
that the parking is a very bad problem there. Okay?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Archie, thank you very much.
MR. KALEPA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate. Okay, anyone else that
would like to speak?
Archie, can you fill out a form for us, please?
MR. KALEPA, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you.
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... Okay--yes, Mr. Wolff?
MR. WOLFF, FROM THE AUDIENCE: ... Can I say ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you can, you have one, one more oppor
tunity to speak. Sure.
And then ...anyone else? Then if not, Mr. Kondo is gonna be
our last speaker.
Okay, Mr. Wolff, you have three minutes.
MR. WOLFF: Well, what I wanted to say, I was also moved by
the Drug Court and their
success. And what I suggest, to have a traffic court ... and
anybody caught
driving a motor vehicle where they could walk or ride a
bicycle or car
pool. .. should have the option to either go to jail or go to traffic
court where they
can learn sensible use of...transportation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (laughter) . .. Thank you, Mr. Wolff. Okay
... thank-MR. BROWN, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Can I say something really
quick?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Brown, you gonna need to speak on the
mic, please, so we can
get it on the record. Thank you.
NOTE:

Long pause while Mr. Brown approa ched the podium .

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Archie.
MR. BROWN:
public--

... I'll make this real quick.

I'd just like to address the problem of

CHAIR HOKAMA: State your name for the record, please.
MR. BROWN: Russell Brown.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BROWN: Sorry. I'd just like to address a problem of public
transportation. Seems
to me, when I was growing up and as a young man on Oahu ...
there was always
a bus system or something ...to get anywhere on the island that
you needed to
go to. A person with disabilities was able to get on a bus and go
to any, any ...
. . . doctor or facility that he needed to go to. There's no such
thing like that on
MauL And ... for people that are unfortunate not to have a lot of
money and can't
afford car insurance and so forth, I would like to see some
kind of public
transportation between West Maui and Wailuku and the facilities
that we need to
get to over there. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
AUDIENCE: .. .(applause) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Thank you, Mr. Brown.
Okay, if there's no one else,
Mr. Kondo ... you have your opportunity to address the Comm
ittee one more
time.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Kondo approa ched the podium .

MR. KONDO: ... During, during ... during the Hannibal Tavar
es administration, I was
the one who told the County Council that the State and the Count
y have difficulty
in making their budget because they want to take care
of all their
constitu ... constituents and election supporters. So they make
a spending
budget.
· . . But when they make the spending budget, the, the incom
e, the revenue
cannot match the spending budget. So I told the Council it's
only make sense
that you ... dole out the remaining money accordingly and share
. Not what they,
the people want, but what you can afford to give. And that has
been, they took
that into advice and has been going on 'till lately. 1998... the Count
y Council ...
· .. came up with a budget that is $2 million over the Administrati
on's ... budget.
In other words, the Council added $2 million more onto the
Administration
budget.
· .. Of course, this was Lingle's last year, so she signed it anywa
y. But she did
not release the money. The ... and the Chairman of the Budge
t and Finance
Committee was Apana himself.
· .. You can see that he was playing politics ... that's why when
he run for mayor
the following year, he, he get the vote. This year... he get
lot of... in his
spending budget, I cannot understand because some, most of
them, some of
them are private enterprise. The County doesn't fund private
enterprises. No.
You look the Raceway Park, 850,000 ...cooling plant for Kula farme
rs, 250,000;
slaughter house for Molokai, 100,000. How many more ...
· .. are in his budget? It's $51 million more than the previous year.
And last, the
last time when you folks work the budgets, you say we gotta cut
the, the budget,
the Mayor's spend ... spending budget to the bone. So you say
6 percent. What
some Council Members, Republican members disagreed and
say you can cut
2 percent more. Then you Democrats there ... argue, say that
we cut to the
bone ... the floor is run red with blood. Okay? It's run red with
blood. But this
year the Administration ... Administration report says that they
have 25.7 million
left over... unspent savings. Unspent. To me, it means mone
y that they neva
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use; they neva fund those things. So they, the Council Member
who say you can
pro ... you can cut 2 percent more was right.
MS. KOLLER: Three minutes.
MR. KONDO: But you folks disagreed ... on Democrats and
Republicans. One
Councilman told the Republican, you guys can go to hell. Who
you represent,
representing? The Democrat party or the people, the taxpayers
of the County? I
want that answer. Me, I been doing this kind of thing since
1979... during
Hannibal Tavares Administration. Hannibal and I go together,
to know each
other very well. So did all, all the other older Council Members.
· .. I think you folks wrong. I don't care who is Republican. I
don't care who is
Democrat. I go by the person, the person individually. And one
thing that you
people don't know is that I was trained in Japanese martial arts
for 6Y2 years
three times a week. And then I sort of judge people by their looks.
MS. KOLLER: Four minutes.
MR. KONDO: I look their eye and I, I can tell. When I talk to the
person, I look them in
the eye ... and I know. But I don't make anything of it.
· .. Since I'm a old man now, I try to be sort of cool-headed
and, you know,
amiable, get along with everybody. But I cannot stand some kind
of bullshit. No.
· .. That's all I get to say to you Councilmen. Like ... Iike on this
Hula Bowl. .. it's
been like four years already. First year, you, first year, 20,000
the County got.
Second year, 21,000. But the first year's 20,000 went for
the aluminum
bleachers. So they had nothing left. So the second year 21
.. .(inaudible) . ..
Third year, there's no ... public statement about what the Count
y's share of the
third year. And this year, the fourth year, again, there's no Count
y state ... public
statement. Nobody knows what the Council got. But the Counc
il, the County
has spent 2.2 million. How much of the 2 million, 2.2 million
did the County
recover from the Hula Bowl? Are you gonna continue Hula Bowl
in this ... this
next year? Uh ...
MS. KOLLER: Five minutes.
MR. KONDO: ... you already have plenty debt--like the Maka
wao ... Highlands. The
County stands to lose about $1.4 million on it. Are we going
, are the County
gonna backwards all the time? You going raise our property taxes?
We senior
citizens of the, sure ... Iet me tell you now, the, I give you straigh
t, this year, we
pay, I pay and rest of the retirees also pay $94.70 per month
for medical and
health fund, fee.
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· .. Social security ... social security, Medicare charge us $75.
others. Me.

Me.

Not the

· .. The others maybe little bit less.
MS. KOLLER: Six minutes.
MR. KONDO: While the County... and State employees and
retirees, they don't pay
anything. The County... the government pays for them their
health fund. Not
only the retirees and their. .. employees, but their spouses also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kondo, could you please wrap up your testim
ony for us?
MR. KONDO: Okay. That's all right. I, I'll leave right there. So
something that you got
to think about. The money... that. .. take, you taking from us to
fund the other,
the other... other places from the old people. This could have
... this, all this
could have been taken care of in 1996. But Councilman Kawa
no, who was the
Chairman, he cut me off. He cut ...
· .. he ... adjourn the meeting rather than answer my questions.
That's wrong.
He violated several things--even the State Sunshine Law.
· .. So you, you can see for yourself--you cannot say the Counc
il Member are
knowledgeable, they're smart, knowledgeable. No ... 1 think some
times, I think
they're stupid.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Thank you, Mr. Kondo. Okay ...
MS. HALM PIAP I, FROM THE AUDIENCE: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Nicole, yeah, sure you can come up
one more time. Please
state your name for the record, again, please and ... Iet us
know what your
thoughts are.
MS. HALM PIAP I: My name is Nicole Groen Halaapiapi. And
my concern is about the
homeless shelter that's gonna be ... proposed across Shaw Stree
t area.
· .. The problem I have with the ... proposal is that. .. it's for
homeless people
who meet a certain qualification. Right now, all the homeless people
are staying
at Pastor Lucky's house. Does anyone know who he is?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. HALM PIAP I: Okay. Well. .. if they, if that element does not
fit in the qualification
guidelines that the homeless shelter wants, they're gonna kick
out these people
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who are drug addicted, alcoholics, et cetera, et cetera, people who
do not wanna
get jobs. And then where are they gonna go once again? They'
re gonna be the
homeless again ... that we're having a problem with in the first place.
So I'd like
you guys to maybe think about if you can fund ... something that
will ... accept
these kind of people. I mean, I know Light Bringers helps them
out no questions
asked. They don't need a social security card. They don't need
anything. They
used to live in the field where ... 1 believe Weinburg is
putting in new
development over here. I don't know what street it is. It's kind of,
you know, two
fields across from each other.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(inaudible) . ..
MS. HALAAPIAPI: Well, I believe the homeless used to stay in
there. They used to
have a little shanty-town or something over there. And the reaso
n why we're
seeing a lot more homeless now is not because there, there are
more homeless,
it's because they're being pushed out of their homes and now they'r
e coming out
where we can see them. And you know, I, I've spoken with
Victor, I don't
remember his last name, he ... he helps with the Light Bringe
rs and whatnot.
And he's, he's the one who informed me that we're not actually having
a problem
with more homeless, it's that they're being seen more often becau
se their homes
are being taken away. So if you can think about possibly finding
someone, some
certain organization who will take care of these homeless people
, where they do
not fall into the guidelines of the homeless, whatever. And the
problem is, too,
that the ... the same company who's doing the homeless shelte
r on the other
side, they need to expand because they have too much money
wrapped up in
this one project. So they need to expand. But they're expan
ding under their
same rules and same guidelines--not accepting everyone
under whatever
condition it is. So, please ... keep that in mind. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Nicole .
. . .END OF PUBL IC TESTIMONY. ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, anyone else? If not, we thank all of you who stayed with us
'till the end. And this meeting is adjourned .. .(gavel) . ..
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (AA, RC, GH, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
ACTION:

ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion.

9:01 p.m.

APPROVED:

~ .. ~
G:RKiHOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee

Transcribed by: Camille Sakamoto
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